#### CS-24-188

#### NASSAU COUNTY PIGGYBACK AGREEMENT

THIS NASSAU COUNTY PIGGYBACK AGREEMENT (hereinafter "Agreement") is by and between the NASSAU COUNTY BOARD OF COUNTY COMMISSIONERS, hereinafter called "County" and MATHENY MOTOR TRUCK COMPANY, INCORPORATED, D/B/A MATHENY FIRE & EMERGENCY, whose address is 726 SW 46th Avenue, Ocala, FL 34474, hereinafter called "Vendor".

WHEREAS, the County requires the following goods and services: one (1) 2024 E-ONE VM 8 Custom Tanker, together with associated vehicle components and NFPA equipment as provided in Exhibit "B", incorporated herein; and

WHEREAS, the Vendor has previously entered into a Contract with Florida Sheriffs Association (hereinafter "Lead Contracting Agency") under contract number FSA23-VEF17.0 (hereinafter "Original Contract") pursuant to a formal competitive procurement process for the same goods and services, identified as item 52, E-ONE, Freightliner 3000 gallon, with said Original Contract incorporated herein as "Exhibit A"; and

**WHEREAS**, Section 1-141(d)(3) of the Nassau County Code of Ordinances, Purchasing Policy, allows for piggybacking for the same goods and/or services; and

**WHEREAS**, the County desires to access the Original Contract with the Vendor for the acquisition of said goods and services in accordance with the terms of the "Exhibit A".

**NOW, THEREFORE**, in consideration of the mutual covenants and agreements herein contained, the parties hereto agree as follows:

#### **SECTION 1. Recitals.**

1.1 The above recitals are true and correct and are incorporated herein, in their entirety, by this reference.

#### **SECTION 2. Exhibits.**

2.1 The Exhibits listed below are the exhibits incorporated into and made part of this Agreement:

Exhibit "A" ORIGINAL CONTRACT WITH LEAD CONTRACTING AGENCY available at https://flsheriffs.org/wpcontent/uploads/2024/03/FSA23\_VEF170\_Fire\_Rescue\_Vehicles\_Boats\_ and\_EquipmentFinal.pdf, last visited on October 30, 2024, a copy of which is on file with the Nassau County Procurement Department

Exhibit "B" VENDOR'S APPARATUS PROPOSAL

#### **Exhibit "C"** INSURANCE REQUIREMENTS

#### Exhibit "D" ANTI-HUMAN TRAFFICKING AFFIDAVIT

#### SECTION 3. Prices, Parties and Additional Terms and Conditions.

**3.1** The Vendor shall be compensated in an amount not to exceed Four Hundred Eighty Thousand, Six Hundred Fourteen Dollars and 00/100 (\$480,614.00) in accordance with Vendor's Quote/Proposal attached hereto and incorporated herein as Exhibit "B." The Vendor's Quote/Proposal shall reflect the pricing under the same terms and conditions as contained in Exhibit "A" or lower if needed but, cannot exceed the pricing listed in Exhibit "A".

**3.2** All references to the Lead Contracting Agency in Exhibit "A" shall for the purpose of this Agreement be replaced with the words of "Nassau County" or "County".

**3.3** Any additional terms or conditions not set forth in this Agreement or any attachments whether submitted purposely or inadvertently, shall have no force or effect. In the event of any conflict between the terms of this Agreement and the terms of the Original Contract or any attachments, the terms of this Agreement shall prevail.

#### **SECTION 4. Term of Agreement.**

**4.1** Notwithstanding any other provision of the Original Contract to the contrary, the term of this Agreement shall begin upon the date fully executed and end on September 30, 2026, provided however that any applicable warranty for the goods and/or services provided herein may extend past the term of this Agreement as appropriate.

**4.2** The County Manager is hereby authorized to execute any Agreement renewal, amendment and/or modification upon approval by the County Attorney's Office. Any extension or amendment to this Agreement shall be subject to availability of funds of the County as set forth in Section 11 hereinbelow.

#### **SECTION 5. Termination for Default.**

**5.1** If the Vendor fails to perform any of its obligations under this Agreement, and if such default remains uncured for a period of more than fifteen (15) days after notice thereof was given in writing by the County to the Vendor, then the County may, without prejudice to any right or remedy the County may have, terminate this Agreement.

**5.2** Upon termination of this Agreement, the Vendor shall immediately (1) stop work on the date specified; (2) terminate and settle all orders and subcontracts relating to the performance of the terminated work; (3) transfer all work in process, completed work, and other materials related to the terminated work to the County; and (4) render to the County all property belonging to the County, including but not limited to, equipment, books, and records.

#### **SECTION 6. Termination for Convenience.**

**6.1** The County reserves the right to terminate this Agreement in whole or part by giving the Vendor written notice at least thirty (30) days prior to the effective date of the termination. Upon receipt of written notice of termination from the County, the Vendor shall only provide those services and/or materials specifically approved or directed by the County. All other rights and duties of the parties under the Agreement shall continue during such notice period, and the County shall continue to be responsible to the Vendor for the payment of any obligations to the extent such responsibility has not been excused by breach or default of the Vendor. The Vendor shall promptly contact the County to make arrangements to render to the County all property belonging to the County, including but not limited to, equipment, books, and records.

#### **SECTION 7. Public Records.**

7.1 The County is a public agency subject to Chapter 119, Florida Statutes. IF THE VENDOR HAS QUESTIONS REGARDING THE APPLICATION OF CHAPTER 119, FLORIDA STATUTES, TO THE VENDOR'S DUTY TO PROVIDE PUBLIC RECORDS RELATING TO THIS AGREEMENT, CONTACT THE CUSTODIAN OF PUBLIC RECORDS AT (904) 530-6090, <u>RECORDS@NASSAUCOUNTYFL.COM</u>, 96135 NASSAU PLACE, SUITE 6, YULEE, FLORIDA 32097. Under this Agreement, to the extent that the Vendor is providing services to the County, and pursuant to Section 119.0701, Florida Statutes, the Vendor shall:

- a. Keep and maintain public records required by the public agency to perform the service.
- b. Upon request from the public agency's custodian of public records, provide the public agency with a copy of the requested records or allow the records to be inspected or copied within a reasonable time at a cost that does not exceed the

cost provided in this chapter or as otherwise provided by law.

- c. Ensure that public records that are exempt or confidential and exempt from public records disclosure requirements are not disclosed except as authorized by law for the duration of the agreement term and following completion of the Agreement if the Vendor does not transfer the records to the public agency.
- d. Upon completion of the Agreement, transfer, at no cost, to the public agency all public records in possession of the Vendor or keep and maintain public records required by the public agency to perform the service. If the Vendor transfers all public records to the public agency upon completion of the Agreement, the Vendor shall destroy any duplicate public records that are exempt or confidential and exempt from public records disclosure requirements. If the Vendor keeps and maintains public records upon completion of the Agreement, the Vendor shall applicable requirements for retaining public records. All records stored electronically must be provided to the public agency, upon request from the public agency's custodian of public records, in a format that is compatible with the information technology systems of the County.
- e. A request to inspect or copy public records relating to a Nassau County Agreement must be made directly to the Nassau County Custodian of Public Records. If Nassau County does not possess the requested records due to the Vendor maintaining the public records, then Nassau County shall immediately notify the Vendor of the request for records. The Vendor must provide the records to Nassau County or allow the records to be inspected or copied within a reasonable time. If the Vendor does not comply with Nassau County's request for records, Nassau County shall be entitled to enforce the Agreement provisions herein for failure to comply with the terms of the Agreement. Any Vendor which fails to provide public records to Nassau County within a reasonable time may also be subject to penalties as provided under Section 119.10, Florida Statutes, including punishment by fine or may be guilty of committing a misdemeanor of the first degree for any willful and knowing violation.
- f. If a civil action is filed against the Vendor to compel production of public records relating to the Agreement, the Court shall assess and award against the Vendor the

reasonable costs of enforcement, including reasonable attorney fees if:

(a) The Court determines that the Vendor unlawfully refused to comply with the public records request within a reasonable time; and

(b) At least eight (8) business days before filing the action, the plaintiff provided written notice of the public records request, including a statement that the Vendor has not complied with the request, to the County and to the Vendor.

- g. A notice complies with this Section, if it is sent to the County's custodian of public records and to the Vendor at the Vendor's address listed on its Agreement with the County or to the Vendor's registered agent. Such notices shall be sent pursuant to Section 11.1 hereinbelow.
- h. If the Vendor complies with a public records request within eight (8) business days after the notice is sent, the Vendor is not liable for the reasonable costs of enforcement.
- i. In reference to any public records requested under this Agreement, the Vendor shall identify and mark specifically any information which the Vendor considers confidential and/or proprietary, inclusive of trade secrets as defined in Section 812.081, Florida Statutes, and which the Vendor believes to be exempt from disclosure, citing specifically the applicable exempting law and including a brief written explanation as to why the cited Statute is applicable to the information claimed as confidential and/or proprietary information. All materials shall be segregated and clearly identified as "EXEMPT FROM PUBLIC DISCLOSURE."
- j. In conjunction with the confidential and/or proprietary information designation, the Vendor acknowledges and agrees that after notice from County, the Vendor shall respond to a notice from the County immediately, but no later than 10 calendar days from the date of notification or the Vendor shall be deemed to have waived and consented to the release of the confidential and/or proprietary designated materials.
- k. The Vendor further agrees that by designation of the confidential/proprietary material, the Vendor shall defend the County (and its employees, agents and elected and appointed officials) against all claims and actions (whether or not a lawsuit is commenced) related to the Vendor's designation of the material as

exempt from public disclosure and to hold harmless the County (and its employees, agents and elected and appointed officials) from any award to a plaintiff for damages, costs and attorneys' fees, incurred by the County by reason of any claim or action related to the Vendor's designation of material as exempt from public disclosure.

#### **SECTION 8. E-Verify.**

**8.1** The Vendor shall comply with Section 448.095, Florida Statutes, and use the United States Department of Homeland Security's E-Verify system ("E-Verify") to verify the employment eligibility of all persons hired by the Vendor during the term of this Agreement to work in Florida. Additionally, if the Vendor uses subcontractors to perform any portion of the work (under this Agreement), the Vendor shall include a requirement in the subcontractor's contract that the subcontractor use E-Verify to verify the employment eligibility of all persons hired by subcontractor to perform any such portion of the work. Answers to questions regarding E-Verify as well as instructions on enrollment may be found at the E-Verify website: www.uscis.gov/e-verify.

**8.2** The Vendor shall maintain records of its participation and compliance with the provisions of the E-Verify program, including participation by its subcontractors as provided above, and to make such records available to the County or other authorized entity consistent with the terms of the Vendor's enrollment in the program. This includes maintaining a copy of proof of the Vendor's and subcontractors' enrollment in the E-Verify program. If the Vendor enters into a contract with a subcontractor, the subcontractor shall provide the Vendor with an affidavit stating that the subcontractor does not employ, contract with, or subcontract with an unauthorized alien. The Vendor shall maintain a copy of such affidavit for the duration of the Agreement.

**8.3** Compliance with the terms of the E-Verify program provision is made an express condition of this Agreement and the County may treat a failure to comply as a material breach of the Agreement. If the County terminates the Agreement pursuant to Section 448.095(2)(c), Florida Statutes, the Vendor may not be awarded a public contract for at least one (1) year after the date on which the Agreement was terminated and the Vendor is liable for any additional costs incurred by the County as a result of the termination of this Agreement.

#### SECTION 9. Prompt Payment Act.

6

**9.1** All payments shall be made in accordance with the Local Government Prompt Payment Act, Chapter 218, Florida Statutes.

#### SECTION 10. Notices.

**10.1** All notices to the County under this Agreement shall be deemed served if sent in a manner requiring signed receipt of delivery, such as Federal Express, or if mailed, Registered or Certified Mail, return receipt requested as follows:

Point of Contact: Brady Rigdon, Fire Chief

Address: 96160 Nassau Place

Yulee, Florida 32097

Telephone Number: (904) 530-6600

E-mail Address: brigdon@nassaucountyfl.com

#### **SECTION 11. Fiscal Funding.**

11.1 This Agreement is subject to the availability of the County funding for each item and obligation and may be terminated without liability, penalty or further obligation other than payment of fees then due and owing.

#### **SECTION 12. Indemnification.**

12.1 The Vendor shall indemnify and hold harmless the County and its agents and employees from all claims, liabilities, damages, losses, expenses and costs, including attorney's fees, arising out of or associated with or caused by the negligence, recklessness, or intentionally wrongful conduct of the Vendor or any persons employed or utilized by the Vendor, in the performance of this Agreement. The Vendor shall, at its own expense, defend any and all such actions, suits, or proceedings which may be brought against the County in connection with the Vendor's performance under this Agreement.

#### **SECTION 13. Insurance.**

13.1 The Vendor shall provide and maintain at all times during the term of this Agreement, without cost or expense to the County, such commercial (occurrence form) or comprehensive general liability, workers compensation, professional liability, and other insurance policies as detailed in Exhibit "C". The policy limits required are to be considered minimum amounts.

**13.2** The Vendor shall provide to the County a Certificate of Insurance for all policies of insurance and renewals thereof in a form acceptable to the County. Said certificates shall

provide that the Nassau County Board of County Commissioners is an additional insured, and that the County shall be notified in writing of any reduction, cancellation or substantial change of policy or policies at least thirty (30) days prior to the effective date of said action with the exception of ten (10) days for non-payment. All insurance policies shall be issued by responsible companies who are acceptable to the County and licensed and authorized under the laws of the State of Florida.

#### **SECTION 14. Independent Vendor Status.**

14.1 The Vendor shall perform the services under this Agreement as an independent contractor and nothing contained herein shall be construed to be inconsistent with this relationship or status. Nothing in this Agreement shall be interpreted or construed to constitute the Vendor or any of its agents or employees to be an agent, employee or representative of the County.

14.2 The Vendor and the County agree that during the term of this Agreement: (a) the Vendor has the right to perform services for others; (b) the Vendor has the right to perform the services required by this Agreement; and (c) the Vendor has the right to hire assistants as subcontractors, or to use employees to provide the services required by this Agreement.

#### SECTION 15. Taxes, Liens, Licenses and Permits.

15.1 The Vendor recognizes that the County, by virtue of its sovereignty, is not required to pay any taxes on the services or goods purchased under the terms of this Agreement. As such, the Vendor shall refrain from including taxes in any billing. The Vendor is placed on notice that this exemption generally does not apply to nongovernmental entities, contractors, or subcontractors. Any questions regarding this tax exemption shall be addressed to the County Manager.

15.2 The Vendor shall secure and maintain all licenses and permits required to perform the services under this Agreement and to pay any and all applicable sales or use tax, or any other tax or assessment which shall be imposed or assessed by any and all governmental authorities, required under this Agreement, and to meet all federal, state, county and municipal laws, ordinances, policies and rules.

**15.3** The Vendor acknowledges that property being improved that is titled to the County, shall not be subject to a lien of any kind for any reason. The Vendor shall include notice of such exemptions in any subcontracts and purchase orders issued under this Agreement.

#### SECTION 16. Assignment.

**16.1** The Vendor shall not assign, sublet, convey or transfer its interest in this Agreement without the prior written consent of the County.

#### **SECTION 17. Compliance with Laws.**

17.1 The Vendor agrees to comply with all applicable federal, state and local laws, rules and regulations during the term of this Agreement.

#### **SECTION 18. Governing Law and Venue.**

**18.1** This Agreement shall be interpreted and construed in accordance with the laws of the Statue of Florida with Venue for any action brought in Nassau County, Florida.

#### SECTION 19. Severability.

**19.1** If any section, subsection, sentence, clause, phrase, or portion of this Agreement is, for any reason, held invalid, unconstitutional, or unenforceable by any Court of Competent Jurisdiction, such portion shall be deemed as a separate, distinct, and independent provision, and such holding shall not affect the validity of the remaining portions thereof.

#### SECTION 20. Human Trafficking Affidavit.

**20.1** In accordance with Section 787.06, Florida Statutes, the Vendor shall provide the County an affidavit on a form approved by the County attached hereto as Exhibit "D", signed by an officer or a representative of the Vendor under penalty of perjury attesting that the Vendor does not use coercion for labor or services as defined in Section 787.06, Florida Statutes.

[Remainder of page intentionally blank. Signature pages follow.]

**IN WITNESS WHEREOF**, the parties have executed this Agreement which shall be deemed an original on the day and year last written below (hereinafter "Effective Date").

#### **COUNTY:**

# **BOARD OF COUNTY COMMISSIONERS OF NASSAU COUNTY, FLORIDA**

By: JOHN F: MARTIN, MBAA.M. "Hupp" Huppmann Its: CHAIRMAN Date: 1-13-25

Attest as to authenticity of the Chair's signature:

Keiten

JOHN **A. CRAWFORD**- Mitch L. Keiter Its: Ex-Officio Clerk

Approved as to form and legality by the Nassau County Attorney

EM Denise C. May, Erg., BCS 12/10/2024

DENISE C. MAY

**VENDOR:** 

MATHENY MOTOR TRUCK COMPANY, INCORPORATED, D/B/A MATHENY FIRE & EMERGENCY

By: Tim Matheny Its: Owner/President Date: 12/9/2024

# **FSA Cooperative Purchasing Program**



# FSA23-VEF17.0 Fire & Rescue Vehicles, Boats, & Equipment Terms and Conditions

# Table of Contents

1.0	General Conditions	4
1.01	BID CORRESPONDENCE	4
1.02	PURPOSE	4
1.03	TERM OF CONTRACT	4
1.04	QUANTITIES	4
1.05	SHERIFF AS COUNTY CONSTITUTIONAL OFFICER	4
1.06	FUNDING	5
1.07	CURRENCY	5
1.08	B DEFINITIONS	5
1.09	ELIGIBLE PURCHASERS OF CONTRACT	6
1.10	LEGAL REQUIREMENTS	7
1.11	PATENTS & ROYALTIES	7
1.12	FEDERAL AND STATE STANDARDS	7
1.13	UNDERWRITERS' LABORATORIES	7
1.14	AMERICANS WITH DISABILITIES ACT	8
1.15	REASONABLE ACCOMMODATION	8
1.16	MINORITY BUSINESS ENTERPRISE (MBE)	8
1.17	ANTI-DISCRIMINATION	8
1.18	BEST COMMERCIAL PRACTICES	8
1.19	PUBLIC ENTITY CRIMES (PEC)	8
1.20	TAX EXEMPTION	9
1.21	ORDER OF PRECEDENCE IN THE EVENT OF CONFLICT	9
1.22	COMMUNICATIONS	9
1.23	CLARIFICATION AND ADDENDA	9
1.24	SIGNED BID CONSIDERED AN OFFER	10
1.25	ASSIGNMENT OF CONTRACT	10
1.26	TERMINATION OF PRODUCT LINE	10
1.27	METHOD OF AWARD	
1.28	DEMONSTRATION OF COMPETENCY	11
1.29	VENDOR ABILITY TO PERFORM	11
1.30	FINANCIAL RESPONSIBILITY	11
1.31	QUALITY AND SAFETY	12
1.32	NONCONFORMANCE	
1.33	GRATUITIES	

1.34	TIE BIDS	
1.35	RIGHT TO AUDIT	
1.36	LIABILITY, INSURANCE, LICENSES AND PERMITS	
1.37	ELIMINATION FROM CONSIDERATION	
1.38	PERFORMANCE BONDS, AND CERTIFICATES OF INSURANCE	14
1.39	COLLUSION	14
1.40	DEFAULT	
1.41	PROTESTS AND ARBITRATION	14
1.42	NONPERFORMANCE	15
1.43	SEVERABILITY	16
1.44	TERMINATION FOR CAUSE	16
1.45	TERMINATION WITHOUT CAUSE	17
1.46	CONTRACT ADVERTISEMENT AND USE OF FSA LOGO	17
2.0 BIDDE	R INSTRUCTIONS	
2.01	BIDDER QUALIFICATIONS	
2.02	LICENSING & FACILITIES	
2.03	INSURANCE AND INDEMNIFICATION	19
2.04	ITEM SPECIFICATIONS	20
2.05	FIXED PRICES	21
2.06	DISCOUNTS	21
2.07	SEALED BIDS	21
2.08	EXCEPTIONS	21
2.09	MISTAKES	21
2.10	EQUIVALENTS	21
2.11	PRE-BID MEETING	22
2.12	PRICES QUOTED	22
2.13	OPTION PRICING	22
2.14	EMERGENCY LIGHTS AND SIRENS	23
2.15	BID SUBMISSION	23
2.16	EXECUTION OF BID	24
2.17	MODIFICATION OR WITHDRAWALS OF BIDS	24
2.18	LATE BIDS	24
2.19	PUBLIC BID OPENING	25
2.20	DETERMINATION OF RESPONSIVENESS	25
2.21	RESPONSIBLE BIDDER CRITERIA	25
2.22	BASIS FOR AWARD	25
2.23	BID TABULATIONS	

2.24	MINOR IRREGULARITIES / RIGHT TO REJECT	26		
2.25	CONE OF SILENCE	26		
3.0 CONTRA	ACT CONDITIONS	27		
3.01	GENERAL REQUIREMENTS	27		
3.02	STATEMENT OF AUTHORITY	27		
3.03	VENDOR CONTACT INFORMATION	27		
3.04	ADDITIONS AND DELETIONS	27		
3.05	CONTRACT EXTENSION	27		
3.06	PRICE ADJUSTMENTS	28		
3.07	CONDITIONS	29		
3.08	PRODUCTION CUTOFF	29		
3.09	FACILITIES	29		
3.10	FACTORY-INSTALLED OPTIONS	29		
3.11	VENDOR-INSTALLED OPTIONS	29		
3.12	NON-SCHEDULED OPTIONS			
3.13	AMBULANCE REMOUNT			
3.14	FORCE MAJEURE			
3.15	ORDER			
3.16	DELIVERY	32		
3.17	INSPECTION AND ACCEPTANCE	32		
3.18	REGISTRATION, TAG AND TITLE	33		
3.19	CAB AND CHASSIS PURCHASES	33		
3.20	INVOICING AND PAYMENTS			
3.21	WARRANTY			
3.22	PURCHASE ORDERS			
3.23	QUARTERLY REPORTS	34		
3.24	ADMINISTRATIVE FEE	34		
3.25	LIQUIDATED DAMAGES	35		
Appendix A:	Bid Calendar	37		
Appendix B:	ACH Payments			
Appendix C: Federal Clauses				

# **1.0 General Conditions**

## 1.01 BID CORRESPONDENCE

All correspondence regarding this bid should be directed to the Florida Sheriffs Association, "FSA". Please be sure to reference the bid number and title, and provide your contact information. Communication for this Invitation to Bid should be identified by contract number and title and directed to:

Florida Sheriffs Association Attn: Cooperative Purchasing Program Coordinator 2617 Mahan Drive Tallahassee, FL 32308 E-mail: CPP@flsheriffs.org

## 1.02 PURPOSE

The purpose of this bid is to establish contracts with manufacturers and manufacturer's authorized dealers for contract terms specified under Section 1.03 for the purchase of items on a "no trade-in basis." If a purchaser has a desire to offer vehicles/equipment for trade to the vendor, the purchaser and dealer may do so at their sole discretion, separate and apart from this contract. The Florida Sheriffs Association invites interested bidders, including manufacturers and dealers or authorized representatives to submit responses in accordance with these solicitation documents. The FSA Cooperative Purchasing Program will conduct the solicitation process and administer the resulting contract.

## 1.03 TERM OF CONTRACT

This contract shall remain in effect for one two-year (2) term from date of contract execution by the FSA, and may be extended by mutual agreement, at the sole option and discretion of the FSA. The initial term of contract begins April 1, 2023 and ends March 31, 2025.

Contract extensions will only be executed when the FSA determines, based on then-existing conditions, that it is in the best interest of the FSA and the purchasers to do so.

## 1.04 QUANTITIES

Over the last two years, eligible users purchased an average of 237 items from this contract each year. Items sold depend on many factors, including the vendor's marketing efforts, established business with local governments and products awarded. Neither the FSA nor any eligible user is obligated to place any order for a given amount subsequent to the award of this bid solicitation.

# 1.05 SHERIFF AS COUNTY CONSTITUTIONAL OFFICER

The Offices of the Sheriff in the State of Florida are constitutional offices of the State of Florida. Each has the authority either individually or collectively to execute contracts for all goods and services for the proper conduct of that office. Section 30.53, Florida Statutes, exempts the sheriffs' offices from the provisions of the Florida Statute that would otherwise require sealed and competitive bidding procedures. The Office of the Sheriff is not required by law to accept the lowest priced proposal and may reject any or all of the proposals without recourse. Bidders are solely responsible for their own bid preparation costs and nothing in this solicitation in any way obligates the participating sheriffs' offices for any payment for any activity or costs incurred by any bidder in responding to this solicitation.

## 1.06 FUNDING

In the case of certain purchasers, including state agencies, funds expended for the purposes of the contract must be appropriated by the Florida Legislature, the individual participating agency or the agency's appropriating authority for each fiscal year included within the contract period. For such agencies, their performances and obligations to pay for products or services under any resulting contract, or purchase order, are contingent upon such an annual appropriation by the Legislature, individual agency or by the appropriating authority. Therefore, any contract or purchase order with such an agency shall automatically terminate without penalty or termination costs in the event of non-appropriation.

#### 1.07 CURRENCY

All transaction amounts, bids, quotes, provisions, payments or any part of this contract relating to currency are to be made in United States Dollar.

## 1.08 DEFINITIONS

The terms used in this contract are defined as the following:

- A. Base item specification: Items developed by the FSA for bidders to bid on. These items may be unique to FSA and require additional components to the standard manufacturer specifications and equipment.
- B. Bidder: A bidder or enterprise that submits a formal bid to the FSA Cooperative Purchasing Program in accordance with the FSA CPP Terms and Conditions. A bidder, that is not the manufacturer, must be authorized by the manufacturer to market and sell an item for which they are bidding.
- C. Bid System: The online application used for the submission of bids and review of bid results for the item specifications connected to this Invitation to Bid. VendorLink is the software used for this bid.
- D. Build Sheet: A document from the bidder or manufacturer that confirms that the bid item specifications submitted by bidders matches the FSA base item specification. Build sheets include, but are not limited to, the factory options list and door data plate info for the vehicles. They provide details such as engine size and transmission, paint codes, production date, axle code, etc.
- E. Dealer: An enterprise authorized by the manufacturer to market, sell, provide, and service the items for the FSA Cooperative Purchasing Program. Dealers may be vendor-owned and controlled, in whole or in part, or independently owned and controlled.
- F. End User: A term used to distinguish the person who ultimately uses or is intended to use a product or for whom a product is designed for use.
- G. Factory: Refers to the manufacturer produced products.
- H. Florida Sheriffs Association Cooperative Purchasing Program (FSA): The entity that administers the Invitation to Bid and contract administration functions for this contract.
- I. Fleet Advisory Committee (committee): An employee of a sheriff's office or other local governmental agency, or person who FSA identifies as subject matter expert who assists with the development of item specifications and evaluation of bid responses. The committee makes recommendations to the FSA and is not responsible for final awards.
- J. Invitation to Bid: A competitive solicitation and award process established through the issuance of an invitation to bidders, vendors, dealers, and manufacturers to submit a price offer on a specific product to be provided. This term shall include the item specifications available to bidders on the bid system and references to solicitation documents. The term shall not include request for proposals, request for quotes, request for letters of interest, or the solicitation of purchase orders based on oral or written quotations.
- K. Item Specification Group: The item specification bid document contains the minimum base item specification requirements for each item or group of items within the competitive bid.
- L. Manufacturer: The original producer or provider of items offered on this contract.
- M. Manufacturer's Suggested Retail Price (MSRP): Manufacturer's Suggested Retail Price (MSRP) represents

the manufacturer's recommended retail selling price, list price, published list price, or other usual and customary price that would be paid by the purchaser. The following are acceptable sources of current MSRPs and MSRP Lists for use in submission of the bid solicitation and the resulting contract:

- a. Manufacturer's computer printouts
- b. Manufacturer's official website
- N. Non-Scheduled Options: Any optional new or unused component, feature or configuration that is not included or listed in the base item specifications or options.
- O. Production Cutoff: A date used by manufacturers to notify vendors and dealers that the factory has reached maximum capacity for orders or are discontinuing the production of an item.
- P. Published List Price: A standard "quantity of one" price currently available to government and educational purchasers, excluding cooperative, volume discounts or other discounts.
- Q. Purchase Order: A request for order from a purchaser to an awarded vendor for an item that has been awarded on this Contract. Purchaser orders placed using this contract formalize the terms and conditions of this contract under which a vendor furnishes items, vehicles or equipment to a purchaser.
- R. Purchaser: A purchaser is an entity that seeks to obtain items awarded on this contract by meeting the eligible user criteria or with vendor approval.
- S. Qualification Packet: This document contains the required forms, attestations, authorizations, and organizational information needed by bidders to submit a successful and complete bid.
- Terms & Conditions: This document serves as the governing contract for the identified FSA contract and bid. Standard regulations, processes, procedures, and compliance requirements are identified herein. Bidders complete a qualification packet during the bid process indicating they agree to comply with the Terms & Conditions, and that this will serve as a contract for both parties.
- U. Third Party Supplier: Businesses external to a bidder or vendor that provide products and services which contribute to the overall finished item in this contract. Third Party Suppliers are contractors under the direction and responsibility of the bidder or vendor. Third party suppliers may also be referred to as upfitters or remount service providers within this document.
- V. Vendor: The bidder that has been awarded items who agrees to provide the items meeting the base item specifications and are in compliance with the terms of the contract. The vendor must agree to the contract terms and conditions, which will serve as the governing contract for items sold. If the vendor is not the manufacturer, the vendor must be certified by the manufacturer to market, sell, provide, and service for an awarded item.
- W. Vendor Installed: A product or service provided by the vendor or other third party; not the factory.

## 1.09 ELIGIBLE PURCHASERS OF CONTRACT

Awarded bids, or contract prices, will be extended and guaranteed to the Florida Sheriffs Association, any unit of local government, political subdivision or agency of the State of Florida. This includes, but is not limited to counties, municipalities, sheriffs' offices, clerks, property appraisers, tax collectors, supervisors of elections, school boards or districts, water management districts, other special districts, police and fire departments, emergency response units, state universities and colleges, or other state, local or regional government entities within the State of Florida. Eligible purchaser also includes all Eligible Users as defined in F.A.C. 60A-1.001(2).

All purchasers are bound by state law, local ordinances, rules and regulations for purchases made under this contract. Participating agencies cannot guarantee any order other than those ordered by the individual agency.

In addition, bids can be extended and guaranteed to other entities approved by manufacturers to participate in this contract, which can include out-of-state sales. Vendors that wish to extend contract pricing to entities other than those defined here are governed by their manufacturer's agreement and must agree to the terms and conditions of this contract.

## 1.10 LEGAL REQUIREMENTS

Federal, State, and local laws, ordinances, rules and regulations that in any manner affect the items covered herein apply. Lack of knowledge by the bidder of applicable legal requirements will in no way be a cause for relief from responsibility.

Bidders have the option to certify that they are willing to accept purchase orders funded in whole or in part with federal funds. By opting in, bidders certify that they are willing to comply with the requirements outlined in Appendix C upon receipt of a federally funded purchase order. This is not a requirement of the bid or contract. Bidders are not required to opt-in; however, they are required to indicate whether they will opt-in or opt-out of receiving federally funded purchase orders. FSA has taken actions to provide and develop information, materials, and resources for bidders, vendors and purchasers that will assist in the use of federal funding with this contract. It is the responsibility of the purchaser to determine compliance for each vendor, if they wish to use federal funds for purchase, or intend to request reimbursements using federal funds.

## 1.11 PATENTS & ROYALTIES

The bidder, without exception shall indemnify and hold harmless the FSA and its employees from liability of any nature or kind, including costs and expenses for, or on account of, any copyrighted, patented, or unpatented invention, process, or article manufactured or used in the performance of the contract, including its use by the FSA or a purchaser.

If the bidder uses any design, device or materials covered by letters, patent, or copyright, it is mutually understood and agreed, without exception, that the bid prices shall include all royalties or cost arising from the use of such design, device, or materials in any way involved in the work.

## 1.12 FEDERAL AND STATE STANDARDS

It is the intent of FSA that all item specifications herein are in full and complete compliance with all federal and State of Florida laws, requirements, and regulations applicable to the type and class of commodities and contractual services being provided. This includes, but is not limited to, Federal Motor Vehicle Safety Standards (FMVSS), Occupational Safety and Health Administration (OSHA), Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) Standards, Society of Automotive Engineers (SAE), Fire Apparatus Vehicle Standards, and Federal Ambulance Standards (KKK-A-1822F), which includes all subsequent change notices. All fire apparatus manufacturers must meet the National Fire Protection Association (NFPA) 1901 and 1906 standards.

In addition, any applicable federal or State legal or regulatory requirements laws that become effective during the term of the Contract, regarding the commodities and contractual services' specifications, safety, and environmental requirements shall immediately become part of the Contract. The vendor shall meet or exceed any such requirements of the laws and regulations. If an apparent conflict exists, the vendor shall contact the FSA immediately.

The bidder shall obtain and pay for all licenses, permits and inspection fees for this bid submission and contract.

# 1.13 UNDERWRITERS' LABORATORIES

Unless otherwise stipulated in the bid, all manufactured items and fabricated assemblies shall be Underwriters' Laboratories, or U.L., listed or re-examination listing where such has been established by U.L. for the item(s) offered and furnished.

## 1.14 AMERICANS WITH DISABILITIES ACT

To request this material in accessible format, sign language interpreters, information on access for persons with disabilities, or any accommodation to review any document or participate in any FSA sponsored proceeding, please contact FSA Human Resources at (850) 877-2165 five business days in advance to initiate your request. TTY users may also call the Florida Relay Service at 711.

## 1.15 REASONABLE ACCOMMODATION

In accordance with the Title II of the Americans with Disabilities Act, any person requiring an accommodation at the bid opening because of a disability must contact the FSA Human Resources at (850) 877-2165.

## 1.16 MINORITY BUSINESS ENTERPRISE (MBE)

As part of the solicitation process FSA makes information available to potentially qualified entities publicly available, and conducts additional outreach to qualified:

- Small businesses,
- Minority-owned small businesses,
- Women-owned small business enterprises, and
- Disadvantaged business enterprises.

FSA takes necessary affirmative steps to assure that minority businesses, women's business enterprises, and labor surplus area firms are used when possible, as recommended by 2 C.F.R. § 200.321. FSA will:

- Evaluate whether small, minority, and women's businesses are potential sources,
- Place those qualified small and minority businesses and women's business enterprises on solicitation lists, and
- Search the Small Business Administration, Minority Business Development Agency, and Labor Surplus Area reports for additional potential sources.

Bidders self-identify in the qualification packet whether they meet the state and federal definitions of a disadvantaged business.

## 1.17 ANTI-DISCRIMINATION

The bidder certifies that they are in compliance as applicable by federal or state law with the non-discrimination clause contained in Section 202, Executive Order 11246, as amended by Executive Order 11375, relative to equal employment opportunity for all persons without regard to race, color, religion, sex or national origin.

## 1.18 BEST COMMERCIAL PRACTICES

The apparent silence or omission of any description from the item specifications shall be regarded as meaning that only the best commercial practices, size, and design are to be used. All workmanship is to be first quality. All interpretations of this item specification shall be upon the basis of this statement.

#### 1.19 PUBLIC ENTITY CRIMES (PEC)

In accordance with the Public Entity Crimes Act, Section 287.133, Florida Statutes, a person or affiliate who has been placed on the convicted vendor list maintained by the State of Florida Department of Management Services following a conviction for public entity crimes may not submit a bid on a contract to provide any goods or services

to a public entity, may not submit a bid on a contract with a public entity for the construction or repair of a public building or public work, may not submit bids on leases of real property to public entity, may not be awarded or perform work as a vendor, supplier, sub-vendor, or consultant under a contract with a public entity, and may not transact business with any public entity in excess of the threshold amount provided in Section 287.017, Florida Statutes, for CATEGORY TWO for a period of 36 months from the date of being placed on the convicted vendor list.

## 1.20 TAX EXEMPTION

Purchasers making a purchase pursuant to the awarded bid are generally exempt from Federal Excise and State Sales Tax. It is the responsibility of the vendor to verify that the purchaser is exempt by obtaining the purchaser's Federal Excise and State Taxes and Use Certificate Number.

The Florida Sheriffs Association is a 501(c)3 organization and is exempt from all Federal Excise and State Taxes. State Sales Tax and Use Certificate Number is 85-8012646919C-3.

## 1.21 ORDER OF PRECEDENCE IN THE EVENT OF CONFLICT

In the event of conflict, the conflict may be resolved in the following order of priority (highest to lowest):

- Addenda to Contract Terms and Conditions, if issued
- Contract Conditions
- Addenda to Item Group Specifications, if issued
- Item Specifications
- Bidder Instructions
- General Conditions

#### 1.22 COMMUNICATIONS

Communications between a proposer, bidder, lobbyist or consultant and FSA are limited to matters of process or procedure and shall be made in writing to the CPP Staff.

Bidders should not rely on representations, statements, or explanations other than those made in this bid or in any written addendum to this bid, and no oral representations, statements, or explanations shall be deemed to bind the FSA or eligible users.

#### 1.23 CLARIFICATION AND ADDENDA

Any questions or clarifications concerning the Invitation to Bid shall be submitted by e-mail to <u>CPP@flsheriffs.org</u>. The bid title and number should be referenced on all correspondence. Final questions must be received by the date for Request for Clarification stated on the Bid Calendar. Questions and answers will be posted to the FSA Cooperative Purchasing Program website on the date indicated on the Bid Calendar.

Interpretation of item specifications or solicitation documents will <u>not</u> be made verbally. If any verbal clarifications are provided, they are without legal effect.

Questions received after the cone of silence date listed on the bid calendar will not be addressed. The FSA reserves the right address technical questions.

The FSA shall issue a Formal Addendum if substantial changes which impact the submission of bids are required. Any such addenda shall be binding on the bidder and shall become a part of the solicitation document. In the event

of conflict with the original item specifications, addenda shall govern to the extent specified. Subsequent Addenda shall govern over prior Addenda only to the extent specified.

FSA will make every attempt to e-mail updates to registered bidders. However, posting on the FSA website constitutes proper notice of addenda. The FSA will not be responsible for any explanation or interpretation made verbally or in writing except those made through the posting of a Formal Addendum.

The bid submission constitutes acknowledgement of the addenda to the item specifications. Bids that fail to account for the addenda shall reflect in bids being declared nonresponsive; however, that pursuant to Section 2.26, the FSA may waive this requirement in its best interest.

After the start of the contract term, FSA will notify all awarded vendors of any addenda and will require acknowledgement of the new terms and conditions. If the awarded vendor does not agree to the new terms and conditions, the vendor's award can be removed or replaced by another vendor or qualified, responsive bidder.

# 1.24 SIGNED BID CONSIDERED AN OFFER

The signed bid shall be considered an offer on the part of the bidder, which offer shall be deemed accepted upon approval by the FSA. The bid submission must be signed by an authorized representative. Submission of a bid in the FSA bid system constitutes a signed bid for purposes of bid evaluation. An electronic signature may be used and shall have the same force and effect as a written signature.

## 1.25 ASSIGNMENT OF CONTRACT

No right or interest in this contract may be assigned, transferred, conveyed, sublet or otherwise disposed of, without prior written consent of the FSA.

If the original vendor sells or transfers all assets or the entire portion of the assets used to perform this contract, a successor-in-interest must perform all obligations under this contract. FSA reserves the right to reject the acquiring entity as vendor. A change of name agreement will not change the contractual obligations of the vendor.

In the event a manufacturer reassigns the product line to an alternate company, the vendor is required to immediately notify the FSA in writing of the change within 10 business days confirming the reassignment. If the alternate company is not already an approved FSA vendor, they are required to submit a Qualifications Packet to the FSA to become an approved vendor <u>prior to</u> conducting any qualified sales. FSA may approve such assignments of existing or new vendors at its discretion. The vendor is required to honor the contract pricing and all of the applicable terms and conditions throughout the remaining term of the contract.

## 1.26 TERMINATION OF PRODUCT LINE

If a vendor terminates a product line (manufacturer or brand), the vendor is required to notify the FSA within 10 business days of the decision not to retain the product line. FSA may remove the terminated products from the contract.

## 1.27 METHOD OF AWARD

The award is made to responsive and responsible bidders. FSA uses its discretion in determining if bids meet the requirements of this solicitation. The FSA reserves the right to make multiple awards for each item, if deemed in the best interest of the FSA and the purchasers. Awards will be posted on the FSA website according to the date posted in the bid calendar.

## 1.28 DEMONSTRATION OF COMPETENCY

Bidders must be able to demonstrate a good record of performance for a reasonable period of time, and have sufficient financial support, equipment and organization to ensure they can satisfactorily execute the services if awarded a contract under the terms and conditions herein stated.

The terms "equipment" and "organization" as used herein shall be construed to mean a fully equipped and wellestablished company in line with the best business practices in the industry and as determined by the FSA.

The FSA may consider any evidence available and may require submission of supporting documentation regarding the financial, technical and other qualifications and abilities of a bidder, including past performance with the FSA in making the award.

The FSA may require bidders to show proof that they have been designated as authorized representatives of a manufacturer or supplier which is the actual source of supply. In these instances, the FSA may also require information from the source of supply regarding the quality, packaging and characteristics of the products. Any conflicts between this material information provided by the source of supply and the information contained in the bid submission may render the bid nonresponsive.

Pre-award inspection of the bidder's facility may be made prior to the award of contract. Bids will only be considered from firms which are regularly engaged in the business of providing the goods or services as described in this bid.

Information submitted in the bid may not be plagiarized and, except in the case of materials quoted from this solicitation or developed by the manufacturer, must be the original work of the individual or company that submits the bid for evaluation.

## 1.29 VENDOR ABILITY TO PERFORM

During the contract period, FSA may review the vendor's record of performance and may require submission of supporting documentation to ensure that the vendor is providing sufficient financial support, equipment and organization.

If the FSA determines that the vendor no longer possesses the financial support, equipment and organization in order to comply with this section, FSA has the authority to immediately terminate the contract awarded. By responding to this procurement, the vendor warrants that, to the best of his or her knowledge, there is no pending or threatened action, proceeding, or investigation, or any other legal or financial condition, that would in any way prohibit, restrain, or diminish the vendor's ability to satisfy the obligations of the contract. The vendor warrants that neither it nor any affiliate is currently on the convicted vendor list maintained pursuant to section 287.133 of the Florida Statues, or on any similar list maintained by any other state or the federal government. The vendor shall immediately notify the FSA and purchaser in writing if its ability to perform is compromised in any manner during the term of the contract.

## 1.30 FINANCIAL RESPONSIBILITY

Bidder affirms by the submission of the bid and by signature on the contract signature form that the bidder:

- Has fully read and understands the scope, nature, and quality of work to be performed or the services to be rendered under this bid and has adequate facilities and personnel to fulfill such requirements.
- Accepts the financial responsibility associated with this bid and declares that they have the access to

capital (in the form of liquidity or credit lines) in order to meet the financial demands of such award.

• Has assessed the financial responsibility required to serve the contract as bid, including such details as the obligations to perform all items bid and quantities that could be ordered, as well as timing of payment from purchasers, which can be 45 calendar days from receipt of invoice.

## 1.31 QUALITY AND SAFETY

All materials used for the manufacture or construction of any supplies, materials or equipment covered by this bid shall be new. The items bid must be new, the latest model, of the best quality, and highest-grade workmanship that meet or exceed federal safety standards.

Items requiring certification should require certification of options in cases where non-certified options could result in the decertification of the original product or warranty. In all cases where options are not certified, the vendor must disclose to the end user that the non-certified options are not required to be certified. All options must meet or exceed federal safety standards.

## 1.32 NONCONFORMANCE

Items may be tested for compliance with item specifications. Items delivered that do not conform to specifications may be rejected and returned at the vendor's expense. Items not meeting the specifications and items not delivered within a reasonable period of time after expected delivery date may be purchased outside of the FSA contract.

Any violation of these stipulations may also result in:

- Vendor's name being removed from the awarded vendor list.
- FSA and purchasers being advised not to do business with vendor.

## 1.33 GRATUITIES

Bidders shall not offer any gratuities, favors, or anything of monetary value to any official, employee, or agent of the FSA, for the purpose of influencing consideration of this bid. Bidders shall disclose in writing any conflicts of interest to FSA prior to any award, or as soon as practical after learning of any such conflict, including any contractual or employment relationships with FSA or potential purchasers of bidders' products or services.

#### 1.34 TIE BIDS

FSA has the right to award multiple bidders the primary or alternate award in the event of a tie. In the event the FSA desires to break tie bids, and both businesses have qualifying drug-free work programs, the award will be made using the following criteria:

- Bidder within the State of Florida
- Vendors performance record with purchasers
- Coin Toss

#### 1.35 RIGHT TO AUDIT

Vendor shall establish and maintain a reasonable accounting system that enables FSA to readily identify vendor's sales. FSA and its authorized representatives shall have the right to audit and to make copies of all related records pertaining to this contract, including all government sales and eligible users information whether kept by or under the control of the vendor, including, but not limited to those kept by its employees, agents, assigns, successors,

sub-vendors, or third-party suppliers in whatever form they may be kept – written or electronic. Such records shall include, but not be limited to:

- Accounting records, including but not limited to purchase orders, confirmation of orders or invoices, paid vouchers, cancelled checks, deposit slips, ledgers, and bank statements;
- Written policies and procedures;
- Subcontract files (including proposals of successful and unsuccessful bidders, bid recaps, etc.);
- Original estimates, quotes, or work sheets;
- Contract amendments and change order files;
- Insurance documents; or
- Memoranda or correspondence.

Vendor shall maintain such records during the term of this contract and for a period of three (3) years after the completion of this contract. At the vendor's expense and upon written notice from FSA, the vendor shall provide such records for inspection and audit by FSA or its authorized representatives. Such records shall be made available to FSA during normal business hours within three business days of receipt of the written notice. FSA may select the vendor's place of business or offsite location for the audit. The FSA may also request the vendor provide requested records via e-mail.

Vendor shall ensure FSA has these rights with vendor's employees, agents, assigns, successors, and third-party supplier and the obligations of these rights shall be explicitly included in any subcontracts or agreements formed between the vendor and any sub-vendors to the extent that those subcontracts or agreements relate to fulfillment of the vendor's obligations to FSA.

Professional fees, personnel costs and travel costs incurred by FSA under its authority to audit and not addressed elsewhere will be the responsibility of the FSA. However, if the audit identifies under reporting, overpricing or overcharges (of any nature) by the vendor to FSA or a purchaser in excess of three percent (3%) of the total contract billings, the vendor shall reimburse FSA for the total costs of the audit not to exceed \$5,000. If the audit discovers substantive findings related to fraud, misrepresentation, or non-performance, FSA may recoup all the costs of the audit work from the vendor.

Any adjustments or payments that must be made as a result of any such audit or inspection of the vendor's invoices or records shall be made within a reasonable amount of time (not to exceed 60 calendar days) from presentation of FSA's findings to vendor.

FSA has the right to assess damages or seek reimbursements or refunds based on audit results.

## 1.36 LIABILITY, INSURANCE, LICENSES AND PERMITS

The bidder shall obtain and pay for all licenses, permits and inspection fees for this bid submission and contract. Where vendors are required to enter or go onto FSA or purchaser property to deliver materials or perform work or services as a result of a bid award, the vendor will assume the full duty, obligation and expense of obtaining all necessary licenses, permits and insurance. The vendor shall be liable for any damages or loss to the FSA or purchaser occasioned by negligence of the vendor or any person the vendor has designated in the completion of the contract as a result of the bid.

## 1.37 ELIMINATION FROM CONSIDERATION

This Invitation to Bid shall not be awarded to any person or bidder who has outstanding debts to the FSA, whether in relation to current or previous bid awards or for other business purposes.

## 1.38 PERFORMANCE BONDS, AND CERTIFICATES OF INSURANCE

After acceptance of bid, the FSA will notify the successful bidder to submit the applicable certificates of insurance in the amounts specified in the Insurance Checklist.

Purchaser may request a performance bond from a vendor. Performance Bonds are recommended with prepayment and will be at the expense of the requesting agency. Purchasers should determine the best practice in comparing performance bond expense against any prior discounts that may be available.

# 1.39 COLLUSION

Collusion is a non-competitive secret or sometimes illegal agreement between rival bidders that attempts to disrupt the contract process equilibrium. Collusion involves people or companies that would typically compete, but are conspiring or working together in which the outcome results in an unfair bid advantage. The parties may collectively choose to agree to increase or decrease the item base price to maximize awards thus denying purchasers a fair price.

Bidders or vendors who are found to have engaged in collusion will be considered nonresponsive, and will be suspended or barred from bid participation. Any contract award resulting from collusive bidding may be terminated for default. Further, any collusion that is detected by the FSA may be reported to relevant law enforcement and/or prosecutorial agencies.

Bidders may submit multiple bids without conflict of collusion if the bid submitted is not from the same manufacturer and product line. Dealers which share the same ownership may submit multiple bids without conflict of collusion if the bidders are not in the same region featuring the same manufacturer and product line.

# 1.40 DEFAULT

In case of default on the part of vendor, the FSA may take necessary steps to otherwise procure the products sought, including but not limited to procuring the products or services from the next highest ranked bidder or from other sources. A defaulting vendor may be held liable for costs incurred by the FSA in procuring replacement products.

## 1.41 PROTESTS AND ARBITRATION

Any person who is adversely affected by the decision or intended decision to award shall file a "Notice of Protest" in writing to the FSA within three (3) business days after the posting of the Intent to Award and shall file a formal written protest within five (5) business days after filing the Notice of Protest. Failure to file both a notice of protest and a formal written protest within the above referenced timelines shall constitute a waiver of proceedings.

The burden is on the party protesting the award of the bid to establish grounds for invalidating the award(s). The formal written protest must state with particularity the facts and law upon which the protest is based. Options are for informational purposes only and will not serve as a basis for protest. Failure to do so will result in a denial of protest. Formal written protest which states with particularity the facts and law upon which the protest is based will be reviewed by FSA legal counsel for legal soundness and validity, and corrective action will be taken as needed contingent upon the validity of such claims. However, any additional time required and cost incurred by the FSA to substantiate a protesting party's claim(s) beyond the normal scope of its legal review due to the vague or inconclusive nature of the protesting party's filing will be reimbursable to the FSA and deducted from the protesting party's bond or security which must accompany their filing.

Any bidder who files an action protesting a decision or intended decision pertaining to this contract shall post a bond, cashier's check or money order payable to the Florida Sheriffs Association in the amount equal to ten percent of the item being protested. The bond, cashier's check or money order must be filed at the time of filing the formal written protest or within the five (5) business day period allowed for filing the formal written protest. FSA will provide the amount required within two (2) business days of the notice of protest received. This bond or security will be conditioned upon the payment of all costs which may be adjudged against the protesting party in a court of law and/or to reimburse the FSA for additional legal expenses incurred and required to substantiate the protesting party's claim(s). Failure to post the bond or security requirement within the time allowed for filing will result in a denial of protest. The filing of the protest shall not stay the implementation of the bid award by the Florida Sheriffs Association.

Should the unsuccessful bidder(s) decide to appeal the decision of the FSA, they shall file a notice to FSA within three (3) business days of the FSA bid protest decision regarding their intent to request arbitration. A demand for arbitration with the American Arbitration Association's (AAA) commercial panel under its rules and regulations must be made within ten (10) business days of the FSA bid protest decision. Any person who files for an arbitration with the AAA shall post with the Florida Sheriffs Association at the time of filing the formal written arbitration request, a bond, cashier's check or money order payable to the Florida Sheriffs Association in the amount equal to ten percent of the product line being protested. This amount will be the same amount as the FSA provided at the time of filing the initial protest. Failure to provide written notice to FSA, file a demand for arbitration with the AAA, or failure to post the required bond and security requirement within the specified timelines shall constitute a waiver of arbitration proceedings. By responding to this procurement, the bidder expressly agrees to the use of mandatory binding arbitration to resolve any appeals of the decision of the FSA, and any claims arising from or in any way relating to the procurement process, and expressly waives any and all rights that it may otherwise have to pursue such claims in any other forum, judicial or otherwise.

If the party filing for arbitration does not prevail, it shall pay all costs, legal expenses and attorney fees of the prevailing party incurred in connection with the arbitration. However, if the filing party prevails, the parties shall share equally the fees and expenses of the arbitration and AAA and each shall bear the cost of their own attorney fees. The filing for arbitration shall not stay the implementation of the bid award by the Florida Sheriffs Association.

# 1.42 NONPERFORMANCE

By virtue of the bid submission, bidder acknowledges its obligation to sell items for which it is awarded. Failure of the bidder to comply with these requirements may result in the imposition of liquidated damages of up to \$1,000 per item, which amount the vendor agrees is reasonable, or probation, suspension, termination or a combination thereof from current and future bids at the FSA's discretion.

The vendor shall at all times during the contract term remain responsive and responsible. In determining vendor's responsibility, the FSA shall consider all information or evidence that demonstrates the vendor's ability or willingness to fully satisfy the requirements of the solicitation and the contract.

Vendors that are not in compliance with any of the provisions of this contract can be assessed liquidated damages, suspended or terminated from the contract. The FSA at its sole discretion may remove a noncompliant vendor from future competitive bid solicitations; or take other actions including suspension from the contract until compliance issues are resolved, limit current or future vendor participation by items, or other actions as determined by FSA at its sole discretion.

At FSA's discretion, vendors may be required to develop corrective action plans to address contract compliance. Failure to abide by corrective action plans will result in termination from the existing contract and future competitive bid solicitations at the discretion of the FSA.

In situations where there is evidence that the vendor has engaged in egregious breaches of the contract with respect to either the FSA and/or the purchaser, the contract can be terminated and the vendor will be removed from future solicitations for a period of up to three (3) years, or a permanent ban from the bid process at the sole discretion of FSA.

Specific conditions for termination include, but are not limited to; failure to perform, refusal to accept orders during the contract period while manufacturer orders are still being accepted for current model year or the new year if the vehicle is price protected by the factory, charging amounts exceeding MSRP on factory or vendor installed items and packages, requiring the purchase of additional options over and above the base vehicle as a condition of acceptance of order, providing aftermarket options where factory options are available without the consent of the purchaser, any misrepresentation of optional equipment or service as being factory that fails to meet the definition as described in this document, and any other practice deemed to be inconsistent with the intent of the contract.

Any vendor presented with a valid purchase order consistent with vendor bid quotes or other agreed upon terms and pricing is required by this contract to accept such purchase order and deliver the product. Orders must be fulfilled if the item is a base model or whether it includes options. The vendor must deliver this product if they were awarded the contract – regardless of profit or loss.

Failure to deliver the item may result in the purchaser seeking damages for the difference of cost to issue the exact same order with another vendor plus any legal fees and damages that may be incurred in the process to facilitate a completed order. Additionally, FSA may seek damages for nonpayment of administrative fees, to which FSA is entitled, according to Section 3.28 and any attorney's fees incurred in the recovery of these damages.

# 1.43 SEVERABILITY

In the event any provision of this contract is held to be unenforceable for any reason, the unenforceability thereof shall not affect the remainder of the contract which shall remain in full force and effect and enforceable in accordance with its terms.

## 1.44 TERMINATION FOR CAUSE

If through any cause within the reasonable control of the vendor, it shall fail to fulfill in a timely manner, or otherwise violate any of the terms of this contract, the FSA shall have the right to terminate the services remaining to be performed. Written notice of the deficiencies shall be given to the vendor and unless the deficiencies are corrected within 10 business days, the contract may be terminated for cause immediately. The right to exercise the option to terminate for cause shall be in the sole discretion of the FSA, and the failure to exercise such right shall not be deemed to constitute a waiver of this right.

In that event, the FSA shall compensate the successful bidder in accordance with the contract for all services performed by the bidder prior to termination, net of any costs incurred by the FSA as a consequence of the default.

Notwithstanding the above, the vendor shall not be relieved of liability to the FSA for damages sustained by the FSA by virtue of any breach of the contract by the vendor, and the FSA may reasonably withhold payments to the vendor for the purposes of offset until such time as the exact amount of damages due the FSA from the vendor is determined.

## 1.45 TERMINATION WITHOUT CAUSE

The FSA can terminate the contract in whole or part without cause by giving written notice to the vendor of such termination, which shall become effective 30 calendar days following receipt by vendor of such notice.

In that event, all finished or unfinished documents and other materials shall be properly delivered to the FSA.

The vendor shall not furnish any product after it receives the notice of termination, except as necessary to complete the continued portion of the contract, if any. The vendor shall not be entitled to recover any lost profits that the vendor expected to earn on the balance of the contract or cancellation charges.

Any payments to the vendor shall be only to the total extent of the FSA liability for goods or services delivered prior to the date of notice to terminate the contract.

#### 1.46 CONTRACT ADVERTISEMENT AND USE OF FSA LOGO

The CPP logo is an official logo of the Florida Sheriffs Association designed to promote the program. The logo may be used by vendors in accordance with this policy. Use of the logo is limited to the original version received from the FSA. Modifications are not permitted.

Methods of use include, but are not limited to:

- Electronic mediums such as websites, digital marketing campaigns, social media and e-mail; or
- Print media such as forms, marketing campaigns, business cards, posters, banners, brochures, flyers and postcards.

Vendors may request the logo by contacting <u>cpp@flsheriffs.org</u>, and should include a brief description of how the vendor intends to use the logo. The official FSA sheriff's star and wreath logo may not be used without prior written permission.

# 2.0 BIDDER INSTRUCTIONS

#### 2.01 BIDDER QUALIFICATIONS

Bidders are required to complete the qualification packet as part of the bid submission. A bidder becomes a qualified bidder if they comply with this section and Section 2.11, Mandatory Pre-Bid Meeting.

Qualification Packet information required for bid gualification include:

- Qualification form
  - Contact Information
  - **Business Profile** 0
  - References (if applicable) 0
  - 0 **Disgualifications & Defaults**
  - Warranty Service Plan Attestation 0
  - 0 **Emergency Vehicle Technician Attestation**
- State compliance attestations
  - E-Verify
  - Workers Compensation
  - **Drug-Free Workplace** 0
  - Motor Vehicles Dealer license 0
- Federal compliance attestations
  - Certification Regarding Debarment and Suspension
  - Certification Regarding Lobbying 0
- **Contract Signature Form**
- Insurance Checklist
  - Certificate of Insurance for awarded vendor

The qualification packet is located on the bid system.

## 2.02 LICENSING & FACILITIES

Bidders are required to possess a Florida Motor Vehicle Dealer's License in order to bid on any motor vehicle.

Bidders must maintain a repair facility within the State of Florida to provide warranty service for the items bid. If bidders do not have a facility, the bidder must be able to assist purchasers in obtaining warranty work as authorized by the manufacturer.

If a bidder does not maintain a facility within the State of Florida, the bidder must have a plan as to how the bidder would service Florida purchasers if awarded the contract. This warranty service plan must demonstrate that the warranty work will be timely and satisfactorily performed and should include:

- Whether the warranty service provider is approved by the manufacturer; •
- If the bidder plans to contract out for service, a copy of the service agreement; and
- Service plans to include:
  - Response time to initial call from purchaser,
  - Number of personnel available to service the contract, 0
  - Qualifications of personnel providing warranty work, and
  - 0 Any additional information that would detail how warranty service would be provided.

The sufficiency of the Warranty Service Plan may be evaluated by the FSA. The FSA reserves the right to request additional information from a bidder regarding the facility during the solicitation and the term of the contract, if awarded. The FSA may also exercise discretion in examining such facility as deemed necessary.

# 2.03 INSURANCE AND INDEMNIFICATION

Vendor shall be fully liable for the actions of its agents, employees, partners, or third party suppliers and shall fully indemnify, defend, and hold harmless the Florida Sheriffs Association, the participating agencies, and their officers, agents, and employees from suits, actions, damages, and costs of every name and description, including legal counsels' fees, arising from or relating to personal injury and damage to real or personal tangible property alleged to be caused in whole or in part by bidder, its agents, employees, partners, or third party suppliers; provided, however, that the bidder shall not indemnify for that portion of any loss or damages resulting directly from the negligent acts or omissions of the Florida Sheriffs Association and participating agencies or proximately caused by intentional wrongful acts or omissions of the Florida Sheriffs Association and participating agencies.

Vendor's obligations under the above paragraph with respect to legal action are contingent upon the Florida Sheriffs Association and/or participating agencies giving the bidder (1) written notice of any action or threatened action, and (2) the opportunity to take over and settle or defend any such action at bidder's sole expense. Vendor shall not be liable for any cost, expense or compromise incurred by the Florida Sheriffs Association, or participating agencies, in any legal action without bidder's prior written consent, which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned, or delayed.

The Insurance Checklist summarizes the bidder's insurance coverage obligations, if awarded. Certificates of Insurance, evidencing such coverages and endorsements as required herein, shall be provided no later than five business days prior to the contract award date. The vendor may not begin performance under the contract until such Certificates have been approved by the FSA.

The certificate must state Bid Number and Title. FSA must be named as an additional insured for the duration of the contract.

The vendor shall maintain comprehensive general liability insurance and general aggregate insurance in the amount and coverage levels specified on the Insurance Checklist.

The vendor shall specifically and distinctly assume, and does so assume, all risks of damage or injury to property or persons used or employed on or in connection with the work and of all damage or injury to any person or property wherever located, resulting from any action or operation under the contract or in connection with the work. It is understood and agreed that at all times the vendor is acting as an independent contractor. The vendor shall be responsible for the work and every part thereof, and for all materials, tools, appliances and property of every description, used in connection with this particular contract. The vendor at all times during the full duration of work under this contract, including extra work in connection with this contract, shall meet the requirements of this section.

The vendor shall maintain automobile liability insurance including property damage covering all owned, nonowned, hired and scheduled automobiles, when used in connection with the delivery or service of this contract.

The vendor shall maintain insurance to cover garage operations in the amount specified on the Insurance Checklist when the garage is used to complete work on this contract.

All insurance policies shall be issued by companies authorized to do business under the laws of the State of Florida and these companies must have a rating of B+ or better per the AM Best Rating.

FSA required insurance coverages must be maintained through the duration of the contract. Upon expiration of the required insurance, the vendor must email updated certificates of insurance for as long a period as any work is still in progress. No change or cancellation in insurance shall be made without 30 calendar days written notice to the FSA.

It is understood and agreed that all policies of insurance provided by the vendor are primary coverage to any insurance or self-insurance the FSA possesses that may apply to a loss resulting from the work performed in this contract. All policies issued to cover the insurance requirements herein shall provide full coverage from the first dollar of exposure.

The liability insurance coverage shall extend to and include the following contractual indemnity and hold harmless agreement:

The vendor hereby agrees to indemnify and hold harmless the FSA, a 501(c)3, its officers, agents, and employees from all claims for bodily injuries to the public and for all damages to the property per the insurance requirement under the specifications including costs of investigation, all expenses of litigation, including reasonable legal counsel fees and the cost of appeals arising out of any such claims or suits because of any and all acts of omission or commission of any by the vendor, his agents, servants, or employees, or through the mere existence of the project under contract.

The foregoing indemnity agreement shall apply to any and all claims and suits other than claims and suits arising out of the sole and exclusive negligence of the FSA, its officers, agents, and employees, as determined by a court of competent jurisdiction.

The vendor will notify the insurance agent without delay of the existence of the Hold Harmless Agreement contained within this contract, and furnish a copy of the Hold Harmless Agreement to the insurance agent and carrier.

The vendor will obtain and maintain contractual liability insurance in adequate limits for the sole purpose of protecting the FSA under the Hold Harmless Agreement from any and all claims arising out of this contractual operation.

The vendor will secure and maintain policies of third-party suppliers. All policies shall be made available to the FSA upon demand. Compliance by the vendor and all third-party suppliers with the foregoing requirements as to carrying insurance and furnishing copies of the insurance policies shall not relieve the vendor and all third-party suppliers of their liabilities and obligations under any section or provisions of this contract. Vendor shall be as fully responsible to the FSA for the acts and omissions of the third-party suppliers and of persons employed by them as they are for acts and omissions of persons directly employed by the vendor.

The FSA can request and the vendor shall furnish proof of insurance within seven calendar days of receipt of the written request from FSA. Should the vendor fail to provide acceptable evidence of current insurance during the contract term, the FSA shall have the right to consider the contract breached and justifying the termination thereof. If bidder does not meet the insurance requirements; the FSA may consider alternate insurance coverage.

## 2.04 ITEM SPECIFICATIONS

All items covered by this contract shall be the manufacturer's current basic production model, and shall, as a minimum, be equipped with all standard factory equipment in accordance with the manufacturer's latest literature unless otherwise noted in the bid system or FSA base item specification. If awarded, bidders must supply an item that either meets or exceeds all the requirements included in the applicable specifications.

The base item specifications are contained in the FSA bid system, may be requested from FSA and are retained within FSA's archive. As part of the bid submission, all bidders will be required to provide information confirmation that the item bid meets the base item specification or may have their bid rejected. Failure of a bidder to comply with these provisions will result in bidders being held responsible for all costs required to bring the item into compliance with the contract specifications.

FSA develops the item specifications with subject matter experts and publicly available information. However, FSA does not have access to full details from the manufacturer and relies on bidders to assist in this process. Bidders should immediately notify the FSA of any inaccuracies in the item specifications. All notifications of inaccuracies must be in writing.

# 2.05 FIXED PRICES

If the bidder is awarded a contract under this Invitation to Bid, the prices quoted by the bidder at the time of bid submission shall remain fixed and firm during the term of this contract, unless otherwise addressed in a contract extension or price adjustment as provided herein.

## 2.06 DISCOUNTS

Discounts must be offered on this contract and shall be below Manufacturer's Standard Retail Pricing (MSRP) or manufacturers published list price for each item and option listed. The bidder has the authority to offer additional discounts based on quantity, as well as additional manufacturer or bidder discounts.

# 2.07 SEALED BIDS

For purposes of this solicitation, a sealed bid is considered a bid submitted using the FSA Bid System.

## 2.08 EXCEPTIONS

Any requested exceptions, deviations, or contingencies a bidder may have to the terms and conditions must be documented in bidder's submission. Exceptions to the item specifications at the time of the bid submission shall reference the item number, make and model. FSA has the discretion to grant or deny, in whole or in part, the bidders requested exception, deviation or contingency to the specifications or terms and conditions. Bidder acknowledges that if FSA rejects the proposed exceptions, the bid may be disqualified.

## 2.09 MISTAKES

Bidders are expected to examine the item specifications, delivery schedules, bid prices and all information pertaining to servicing this contract before submitting a bid. Failure to do so will be at the bidder's risk.

## 2.10 EQUIVALENTS

Bidders must first request approval from the FSA before submitting a bid that includes an equivalent that will supplement an item on the base item specification. The FSA will determine whether the proposed equivalent is equal to or exceeds the quality, design and construction than the intended replacement item in the base item specification.

Bidders must provide the manufacturer name and model number (or product identifier) of each equivalent when seeking approval. Complete, descriptive, technical literature should demonstrate that the equivalent conforms with specific replacement item.

If the equivalent is approved, the bidder must include the supporting material in the bid submission. Bids will not be considered without this information. If a bid uses equivalents without prior approval, the bid will be deemed nonresponsive.

Vendors offering alternate makes and manufacturers of vehicles or equipment that are not specifically identified in the bid, cannot publish or offer the unapproved equivalents. Offerings of this nature will cause the bid to be rejected. If such offerings are identified after the award has been granted, the offerings, item specification or entire award can be removed by the FSA.

When selling equivalents, vendors must disclose to the purchaser that an approved equivalent is being offered.

# 2.11 PRE-BID MEETING

Prospective bidders are **required** to attend or participate in the Pre-Bid Meeting. The Pre-Bid Meeting is designed for vendors, the Fleet Advisory Committee and the FSA to clarify questions on the terms and conditions and to confirm all item specifications. Questions relating to the items, specifications, the bid process, or award can be asked at the Pre-Bid Meeting. Bidders have the opportunity to suggest technical modifications or corrections before the item specifications are finalized.

FSA reserves the right to grant attendance exceptions to the mandatory meeting if the bidder has requested authorization, signs a memo to agree to meet all the terms and conditions without exception and further waives their right to protest the bid process in its entirety or any portion thereof.

# 2.12 PRICES QUOTED

Prices submitted as indicated in the sealed bid are final. Bidders acknowledge that prices quoted will be valid for a period of sixty (60) calendar days from the date of bid opening. Each item, make, and model must be priced and bid separately. Prices quoted in the bid submission should reflect the final amount the bidder can expect to receive for payment for the items bid for the duration of the contract, unless otherwise provided in the contract. These prices must be inclusive of all components included in the item specification. Once awarded, the vendor has the authority to offer discounts for prompt payment. Cash or quantity discounts offered will not be a consideration in determination of award of the bid.

Prices bid, including options, must include the administrative fee FSA charges to administer the contract, as outlined within these terms & conditions. The administrative fee is three quarters of one percent (.0075).

Prices must be Free On Board (FOB) destination and include shipping and delivery to the purchaser.

# 2.13 OPTION PRICING

The bidder shall offer a discount below Manufacturer's Standard Retail Pricing (MSRP) or manufacturer's published list price for any options offered, if awarded. The FSA has the discretion to disqualify bidders if the option pricing is excessive or if options listed are not available for the item bid.

Options are intended to add or delete equipment or features from the item specification. Options can provide an upgrade or downgrade to a manufacturer's model, such as a slightly different engine size or horsepower, and

should not be made available for purchase separate from the base item. Bidders shall NOT use options to create an item that is available as another item bid on this ITB. The use of options to facilitate the sale of an alternate manufacturer's product which is outside the scope of the item specification will be determined nonresponsive and the bid will be rejected in whole or part by the FSA. Bidders must disclose which options require the purchase of other options or are dependent on another option in their bid submission. Option pricing will include all costs of labor associated with the option and cost of labor should not be listed separately.

Bidder must use proper manufacturer codes for all factory options. Options available through the factory should be bid and supplied to purchaser as "factory" options, unless otherwise requested in writing by the purchaser. Factory package options are allowable under this contract. Factory package options included in the bid submission must detail what components the package includes.

If a bidder will offer registration and title services as a fee for service, the bidder must include the administrative fee as a separate option (i.e. line item) for each item bid. Government imposed fees should not be included in this option pricing.

If the bidder wishes to offer credit to the purchaser for an option that is standard on the FSA item specification, the bidder should include the word "Credit" at the beginning of the description field, and continue to describe the option being credited. For example, "Credit: one key fob" and enter the price the bidder will credit the purchaser.

# 2.14 EMERGENCY LIGHTS AND SIRENS

Under Florida Statute 316.003(1), authorized emergency vehicles are defined as:

"Vehicles of the fire department (fire patrol), police vehicles, and such ambulances and emergency vehicles of municipal departments, public service corporations operated by private corporations, the Fish and Wildlife Conservation Commission, the Department of Environmental Protection, the Department of Health, the Department of Transportation, and the Department of Corrections as are designated or authorized by their respective departments or the chief of police of an incorporated city or any sheriff of any of the various counties."

Bidders that will provide or contract to provide emergency light and siren installation must only use installers that possess a current Emergency Vehicle Technician Certification, or an approved equivalent. FSA may request certificates for a vendor's installers at any time during the contract term. Labor may be charged for the installation of emergency lights and sirens. Labor rates must be disclosed as part of the bid submission. Bidders may not charge for labor for vehicles that are manufactured with emergency lights and sirens, including motorcycles. Prices submitted for emergency lights and sirens shall include all applicable government-imposed fees.

Bidders that install emergency lights and sirens are required to provide and install products that are Society of Automotive Engineers (SAE) certified. SAE Certifications must include Class 1, Class 2 and Class 3 in order to be eligible for participation in the contract. If a lighting or siren product installed on an emergency vehicle is not SAE Certified, the vendor can be found in default of the contract.

## 2.15 BID SUBMISSION

Bidders must submit a bid electronically using the bid system. Bid submissions include pricing for the item, as well as required documentation. The bid must be received by the date and time specified on the Bid Calendar seen in Appendix A. Failure to meet all submission requirements by the date indicated on the Bid Calendar will result in rejection of the bid.

#### Bid System: VendorLink

The bid system is located at <u>https://www.myvendorlink.com</u>. Bidders are encouraged to participate in training provided. Usernames and passwords will be issued to bidders after registering in the bid system. Contact VendorLink at support@vendorlink.com if technical issues arise during bid submission.

Prices are to be rounded to the nearest whole dollar. If a bidder submits bid pricing using cents, the following formula will be applied: 01-.49 will be rounded down to the dollar bid (e.g., 50.49 = 50) and 5.50-.99 will be rounded to the next dollar (e.g., 550.50 = 51).

#### **Bid Submission**

To ensure correct bid submittal and formatting, bidders shall:

- Input a bid price for each item
- Upload files as instructed in the bid system; files requested will be in .pdf format.
- Follow all instructions outlined in this ITB and provide all requested information.

The bid shall include the following documents:

- Executed Qualifications Packet
- Build sheet for each item bid as a single .pdf
- Any requested exceptions or equivalents

FSA may ask awarded bidders to supply one hard copy set with digital signatures and original compliance forms, prior to the contract execution. Hard copy bids should not be submitted unless specifically requested by FSA. FSA is not responsible for bidder's improper use of the bid system. Exceptions will be granted to this section should any bid system malfunctions occur.

#### 2.16 EXECUTION OF BID

By submitting a response to this Invitation to Bid, the bidder agrees to the terms and conditions of this contract and to be bound by such terms and conditions if selected for award. The bidder must submit the Contract Signature Form with the signature of an authorized representative no later than the bid submittal due date. All terms and conditions are applicable throughout the term of the contract and not specific to any given year, make or model.

#### 2.17 MODIFICATION OR WITHDRAWALS OF BIDS

A bidder may submit a modified bid to replace all or any portion of a previously submitted bid until the due date and time of the bid submission listed in the Bid Calendar. Modifications received after the bid due date and time will not be considered.

Bids can be withdrawn in writing prior to the contract award. If a bidder must withdraw the bid, the bidder must contact FSA immediately. Bid withdrawals are handled on a case-by-case basis and can result in a limitation of participation in future bids.

## 2.18 LATE BIDS

The responsibility for submitting a bid before the due date and time on the bid calendar is solely and strictly the responsibility of the bidder. The FSA is not responsible for delays caused by technical problems, any internet outages or delays incurred by electronic delivery, or any other occurrence. Any reference to time will be based on Eastern Time.

## 2.19 PUBLIC BID OPENING

Bids shall be opened on the date and time specified on the Bid Calendar. The bid opening may occur at the Florida Sheriffs Association, 2617 Mahan Drive, Tallahassee, Florida, or may be offered online.

FSA will provide a bid inspection period for bidders following the bid opening. The date, time and duration will be announced prior to the bid opening.

## 2.20 DETERMINATION OF RESPONSIVENESS

Determination of responsiveness will take place at the time of bid opening and evaluation. In order to be deemed a responsive bidder, the bid must conform in all material respects to the requirements stated in the contract. As set forth in Section 2.26, FSA reserves the right to waive or allow a vendor to correct minor irregularities.

## 2.21 RESPONSIBLE BIDDER CRITERIA

Bids will be evaluated to determine if qualifications and contract requirements are met. Responses that do not meet all requirements of this Invitation to Bid or fail to provide all required information, documents or materials may be rejected as nonresponsive.

Bidders whose responses, past performance, or current status do not reflect the capability, integrity, or reliability to fully and in good faith perform the requirements of the contract may be rejected as non-responsible. In determining a responsible bidder, the following factors may be considered:

- Adequacy of facilities, staffing, and financial resources;
- Previous experience with FSA contract or other similar government contracts;
- Ability to provide excellent customer service, including previous FSA contracts; and
- Any other information relevant to the responsibility of a vendor that FSA is aware of.

In addition to the requirements as set forth by these Terms & Conditions, FSA reserves the right to request staffing, performance and financial information from any bidder during the evaluation process.

FSA reserves the right to determine which responses meet the requirements, item specifications, terms and conditions of the solicitation, and which bidders are responsive and responsible.

FSA further reserves the right to limit participation of bidders who, in FSA's sole discretion, are determined to present responsibility concerns that call into question the bidder's ability to perform but that do not rise to the level of requiring rejection of the bidder as non-responsible.

#### 2.22 BASIS FOR AWARD

The FSA shall make awards to the lowest bidder by item and by manufacturer to bidders deemed to be responsive and responsible. Awards may also be made to the second and third lowest bidder by item and by manufacturer and determined to be in the best interest of the FSA and the purchaser. FSA has the discretion to consider option pricing in making the award. Awards will not be given to any parties listed on the government wide exclusion in the System for Award Management. See Appendix C, II to 2 CFR Part 200.

FSA reserves the right to accept or reject any and all bids, and to waive any minor irregularity, technicality or omission if it determines that doing so will serve the purchaser's best interest.

### 2.23 BID TABULATIONS

In the event that more than one bid is submitted per item a Bid Tabulation report will be posted on the FSA Cooperative Purchasing Program website after the bid submission closes as identified on the bid calendar.

If there is a delay in posting the bid tabulation results, FSA will post a notice of the delay and a revised date for posting of results.

## 2.24 MINOR IRREGULARITIES / RIGHT TO REJECT

The FSA has the right to accept or reject any and all bids, or separate portions thereof, and to waive any minor irregularity, technicality or omission if the FSA determines that doing so will serve its best interest or the best interest of the purchasers. A minor irregularity is a variation from the terms and conditions of this procurement that does not affect the price of the bid or give the bidder a substantial advantage over other bidders and thereby restrict or stifle competition and does not adversely impact the interests of the FSA or the purchasers. At its option, the FSA may allow a bidder to correct minor irregularities but is under no obligation to do so. In doing so, the FSA may request a bidder to provide clarifying information or additional materials to correct the irregularity. However, the FSA will not request and a bidder may not provide the FSA with additional materials that affect the price of the bid, or give the bidder an advantage or benefit not enjoyed by other bidders.

The FSA may also reject any bids not submitted in the manner specified in this document.

## 2.25 CONE OF SILENCE

This Invitation to Bid is subject to the Cone of Silence that begins the date the bid submission opens through the intent to award date as indicated in the Bid Calendar. During this period all communications regarding this solicitation between FSA and Bidder will cease, except for procedural questions, technical questions regarding problems incurred in the use of the bid system, or communications initiated by the FSA. All permitted communications during this period shall be made in writing to the procurement contacts identified in Section 1.01 of this Invitation to Bid.

# 3.0 CONTRACT CONDITIONS

### 3.01 GENERAL REQUIREMENTS

Once the bid has been awarded, the terms and conditions of this document become the contract between the FSA and the awarded vendor. The terms and conditions apply to all items purchased from this contract.

### 3.02 STATEMENT OF AUTHORITY

Each person signing the contract warrants that they are duly authorized to do so and binds the respective party to the contract.

### 3.03 VENDOR CONTACT INFORMATION

The vendor shall maintain current contact information with FSA at all times for sales and submission of purchase orders, quarterly reports and administrative fee payments. If a change occurs during the contract, the vendor must notify FSA immediately.

### 3.04 ADDITIONS AND DELETIONS

The FSA reserves the right to add or delete any items from this bid or resulting contract when deemed to be in the best interest of FSA and the participating purchasers.

FSA reserves the right to remove, discontinue or suspend the sale or offering of any product within the Invitation to Bid document or existing contract, at its discretion.

This decision to take action may be based upon and not limited to:

- Few or no sales;
- Product recalls and other safety issues;
- Vendor/Manufacturer performance; or
- Lack of relevance of products.

#### 3.05 CONTRACT EXTENSION

Contract Extension

The contract may be extended by mutual agreement, initiated at the discretion of the FSA, for up to two (2) additional years, on a year-to-year basis.

The vendor may request price adjustments for contract extensions as provided for in the price adjustment section. If no request is received from the vendor, the FSA will assume that the vendor has agreed that the optional term may be exercised without pricing adjustment. Any adjustment request received after the commencement of a new option period may not be considered unless otherwise provided for in this contract.

The FSA reserves the right to in its sole discretion, elect to implement an optional term or to allow the contract to fully or partially terminate and readvertise for bids, whichever is in the best interest of the FSA.

#### Month-to-Month Continuation

In the event that a new contract is not active at the time of this contract's expiration, this contract's terms and conditions shall extend on a month-to-month basis and shall not constitute an implied extension of the contract. Such a month-to-month continuation shall be upon the compensation and payment provided herein.

### 3.06 PRICE ADJUSTMENTS

This contract provides the following options for price adjustments:

- Annual Price Adjustments
- Changes to Production or Design
- Manufacturer Certified Adjustments
- Surcharges
- Equitable Adjustments

Price adjustment requests must clearly substantiate a need to increase or decrease the price and must be submitted as a percentage change. If a dollar amount is provided, FSA will calculate the percentage change.

#### Annual Price Adjustment

The FSA may consider annual price adjustments due to:

- Changes in the Producer Price Index (PPI) as published by the U.S. Department of Labor, Bureau of Labor Statistics (BLS); or
- As a result of any changes to national or state standards that require substantial price adjustments.

Changes resulting from PPI will be verified by the FSA, after the vendor requests a price adjustment under this provision and identifies the commodity code for each item as designated by the BLS.

In the event of changes to national or state standards, the vendor must present verifiable changes from the manufacturer in price to FSA. FSA may consider other documentation related to the change to national or state standards but is not obligated to grant price changes without literature from the manufacturer. The FSA will consider the request and will make a final determination on the change in price.

For any price adjustment to commence annually or on the first day of the contract extension, the vendor's request for price adjustment should be submitted 60 (sixty) days prior to the annual execution of the contract or to the expiration of the contract extension.

#### Changes to Production or Design

Significant changes by the manufacturer to the production and item specification design may also initiate a price adjustment request. FSA will consider order dates, production cutoffs, conditions as provided for in Section 3.08, as well as replacement or complete redesign of items when considering significant changes to manufacturer production or design.

#### Manufacturer Certified Adjustments

Vendors must provide documentation from the manufacturer to FSA that shows a legitimate need for price adjustments.

#### **Surcharges**

Surcharges are increased costs that are imposed on awarded vendors for items sold on this contract. Surcharges can be related to the cost of materials, cost of transportation or shipping, or fees imposed by the governing entities. Since surcharges are imposed on awarded vendors, in order to request a price change, the vendor must document the origin of the surcharge.

The vendor must provide manufacturer or supplier certification documentation that identify the reason or cause for the surcharge to FSA in advance of assessing surcharges to a purchaser.

#### Surcharge After a Purchase Order is Issued

When a purchase order has been issued, the vendor may present a surcharge with all required documentation to the purchaser for consideration. The purchaser may accept or negotiate a reduction in the surcharge or reject the surcharge at their discretion.

#### Equitable Adjustments

The FSA may make an equitable adjustment to the contract terms or pricing at its discretion.

#### 3.07 CONDITIONS

It is understood and agreed that any item offered or shipped as a result of this contract shall be the most current model offered.

#### 3.08 PRODUCTION CUTOFF

Vendors shall notify the FSA in writing no less than sixty (60) calendar days prior to the close of final order date by the manufacturer when the final order date is during the term of the contract. Purchase orders received by the vendor ten (10) business days prior to the final order date must be accepted and entered into the order system with the manufacturer. Purchase orders issued and received after the production cutoff date will be subject to availability. In this case, the vendor and manufacturer have the discretion whether to choose to provide next year's model at current year's prices until the end of the contract term. If the manufacturer cutoff date is during the term of the contract and will affect the purchaser's ability to obtain the items, FSA may consider substitutions from the same manufacturer.

#### 3.09 FACILITIES

The FSA reserves the right to inspect the vendor's facilities at any time with prior notice.

#### 3.10 FACTORY-INSTALLED OPTIONS

All options specified as factory-installed are to be installed on the item at the primary site of assembly and is to be the manufacturer's standard assembly-line product. Aftermarket and vendor-installed equipment will not be accepted as factory-installed. Vendors found supplying aftermarket or vendor-installed equipment where factory-installed are specified shall be required to retrieve all delivered items and supply new items meeting the specifications.

All factory-ordered options are to be original equipment manufacturer (OEM) and installed at the primary site of assembly unless otherwise noted by the vendor and acknowledged in writing by the purchaser. Verbal agreements will not be recognized.

## 3.11 VENDOR-INSTALLED OPTIONS

All vendor-installed accessories, equipment, or options shall be installed according to the manufacturer's specifications. All vendor-installed options must be manufactured by an established manufacturer of the product

provided. Vendors are required to disclose make and model of product being offered, design, and model must be approved by the purchaser prior to installation. Prior to any purchase, the vendor must also disclose the warranty of any accessory, equipment or option that is less than or exceeds the factory or equipment warranty coverage. Any vendor that violates this provision will be considered in default of the contract. FSA may terminate the contract in accordance with these terms & conditions.

# 3.12 NON-SCHEDULED OPTIONS

A non-scheduled option is an option not listed on the FSA published award. Vendors may provide non-scheduled options at less than MSRP or the Published List Price. Non-scheduled options should be identified and listed as a separate line item with the price and discount on the purchase order. Non-scheduled options are covered under these terms and conditions.

# 3.13 AMBULANCE REMOUNT

Ambulance remount services may be offered by awarded vendors on this contract. Remount service providers shall maintain a minimum of \$5,000,000 in Product Liability Insurance and a minimum of \$1,000,000 in Professional Garage Keepers Liability Insurance. It is the responsibility of the vendor to maintain the insurance requirements under the Terms and Conditions. Proof of adequate coverage shall be provided to the purchaser upon request.

All remount service providers must be registered with National Highway Traffic Safety Administration (NHTSA) as a new vehicle manufacturer as required by law (49 CFR 571.7(e)). The remounter shall follow all recommended guidelines and practices as published and prescribed by the OEM chassis manufacturer for the chassis platform supplied. This includes:

- 1. Compliance with Federal Motor Vehicle Safety Standards (FMVSS);
- 2. Incomplete Vehicle Document (IVD) for appropriate chassis;
- 3. OEM Body Builder's Guide for appropriate chassis; and
- 4. Ford QVM Program Truck Guidelines or other OEM Chassis Upfitter programs.

The remounter must have financial strength to adequately support any warranty obligation provided to the customer and be able to verify this to the purchaser upon request. The warranty that shall be offered at a minimum to the customer shall be as follows:

- The remounter shall warranty the ambulance and furnished equipment against parts failure or malfunction due to design, construction or installation errors, defective workmanship and missing or incorrect parts for a minimum period of 12 months or 12,000 miles (whichever occurs first) from date of acceptance, exclusive of any authorized driveaway mileage.
- 2. However, if the remounter received from any supplier or subcontractor additional warranty on the whole or any component of the ambulance, in the form of time and/or mileage, including prorated adjustments, or if the remounter generally extends to their customers a greater or extended warranty coverage, the purchaser shall receive corresponding warranty benefits.

The remounter must follow all recommended guidelines and requirements which apply to the new chassis, as well as application and installation of all components and equipment included in the remounted vehicle. This shall include suitability and generational compatibility of key components to meet both make and model year of chassis utilized.

The remounter shall perform the following series of steps to determine viability of the proposed remount vehicle prior to production:

- 1. The viability process shall include a visual inspection of ambulance body module for overall condition to determine suitability and feasibility for forward service life. This shall include the compatibility of the body to the proposed new chassis.
- 2. This viability process shall include, and the remounter shall provide, a Scope of Work document which shall include an itemized proposal to the customer and a notice of compliance to FMVSS requirements, as well as weight balance and payload analysis and projections. A minimum payload of 1,500 pounds is required.
- 3. The remounter shall inform the purchaser of any additional deficiencies or defects discovered during the production process and inform the purchaser immediately whereby remediation shall be mutually determined.

It is the responsibility of the vendor to certify that it has inspected the remounted module for structural integrity and will supply a statement that includes proof of the inspection process to the purchaser. The remounter shall have written work process documentation to substantiate each step of the production process for the remounted vehicle to include:

- 1. Evaluation and physical assessment of original vehicle;
- 2. Engineering analysis for major modifications such as change in chassis type or body mounts;
- 3. The actual production sequence and process; and
- 4. Written and verified quality control and function checks.

#### 3.14 FORCE MAJEURE

A vendor shall not be penalized for a delay resulting from the vendor's failure to comply with delivery requirements if neither the fault nor the negligence of the vendor or its employees contributed to the delay and the delay is due directly to acts of God, wars, acts of public enemies, strikes, fires, floods, or other similar cause wholly beyond the vendor's control, or for any of the foregoing that third party suppliers if no alternate source of supply is available to the vendor.

#### 3.15 ORDER

To initiate a purchase, a purchase order must be issued to the vendor, which includes:

- FSA contract title and number;
- FSA item number, and the make and model or item description; and
- Purchaser name, phone number and email address.

The vendor's acceptance of a purchaser's order will indicate that the vendor agrees to deliver an awarded item that will be fully compatible with all options. Production schedules and delivery dates should be discussed at the time the quote is provided to the purchaser, or if no quote is provided, when the purchase order is delivered to the vendor. Vendor shall place the order with the manufacturer within 10 business days of receipt of the purchase order. The vendor shall assure that all orders are placed in full compliance with the specifications and the terms and conditions of the contract and the purchase order. Any changes that are required to bring an item into compliance with the various options due to an incorrect order will be accomplished at the vendor's expense.

A Confirmation of Order form shall be completed by the vendor and provided to the purchaser and FSA fifteen (15) calendar days from receipt of purchase order without request by the purchaser. Any additional information needed to complete this form should be obtained by the vendor from the purchaser.

If a vendor receives a purchase order for an item for which they were not awarded, the vendor must notify the purchaser and return the purchase order to the purchaser within three (3) business days.

Purchase orders may include additional terms and conditions established by the purchasing agency. When presented with a purchase order containing additional requirements beyond those established herein, the vendor may negotiate any additional requirements with the purchaser prior to accepting the purchase order.

#### 3.16 DELIVERY

Vendors are to inspect the item to confirm the item meets or exceeds the FSA base item specification, manufacturer specification, and purchase order. Deliveries not complying with these requirements may be rejected and will have to be redelivered at vendor's expense.

Delivery shall be within the normal working hours of the user, Monday through Friday, excluding holidays. Delivery schedules shall be agreed to by the purchaser and the vendor. Vendor shall notify the purchaser no less than twenty-four (24) hours prior to delivery of the time and location, which shall reflect the mutually agreed upon delivery details. The vendor shall be responsible for delivering items that are properly serviced, clean and in first class operating condition. Items shall be delivered with each of the following documents completed or included:

- Copy of the purchase order
- Copy of the FSA base item specification
- Copy of manufacturer's Invoice, price sheet, build sheet or other documentation that verifies what components are included on the item being delivered
- Copy of the pre-delivery service report
- Registration warranty certification
- Owner's manual
- Registration, tag and title or an application for the registration, as applicable

All items with fuel tanks of thirty-five (35) gallons or less must contain no less than one quarter (1/4) tank of fuel as indicated by the fuel gauge at the time of delivery. For items that have more than thirty-five (35) gallons, a minimum of one eighth (1/8) of a tank of fuel must be provided.

Deliveries within 2,500 miles may be accomplished by driving the vehicle. Any delivery accomplished by driving the vehicle must be supervised and the driver must comply with manufacturer's break-in requirements and all applicable traffic laws. Any delivery accomplished by driving fire rescue or emergency response vehicle must use an "OUT OF SERVICE" cover on light bars.

All deliveries in excess of 2,500 miles shall be approved by the purchaser. The purchaser has the option to reject a vehicle with more than 2,500 odometer miles, if not previously approved by the purchaser, or may deduct \$0.51 cents per mile in excess of 2,500 miles from the invoice. This requirement also applies to redelivery of vehicles that were rejected upon initial delivery.

When items require service or adjustments upon delivery, the vendor shall either remedy the defect, or be responsible for reimbursing the manufacturer's local authorized representative or other service provider to remedy the defect. Such service or adjustments shall be initiated by the vendor within 48 hours after notification by a purchaser, not to include weekends and holidays. Delivery will not be considered complete until all services or adjustments are satisfactory, and the item is redelivered or repaired. The cost of any transportation required to address the defect shall be the responsibility of the vendor until the items are satisfactory and accepted by the purchaser.

# 3.17 INSPECTION AND ACCEPTANCE

Final acceptance shall be given only after the purchaser inspects or confirms the item meets contract specifications. Delivery of an item to a purchaser does not constitute acceptance for the purpose of payment. Inspection and acceptance will be at the purchaser's destination unless otherwise previously agreed upon location was provided in the purchase order. Should the delivered items differ in any respect from the item specifications, payment can be withheld until such time as the vendor completes the necessary corrective action.

## 3.18 REGISTRATION, TAG AND TITLE

Title items shall be the responsibility of the vendor. If the purchaser is a government agency, the purchaser has the right to choose to register and title the item. Costs of registration, tag and title shall not exceed the statutory rates. FSA administrative fee does not apply to the cost of registration, tag and title.

## 3.19 CAB AND CHASSIS PURCHASES

Vendors performing upfitting of cab and chassis should be licensed and certified to perform such work. Vendors are responsible for tag and title work if the chassis is completed by the vendor or the vendor's contracted third-party supplier. The requirements of Florida Statute 319.21 related to the manufacturer statement of origin apply to cab and chassis purchases.

## 3.20 INVOICING AND PAYMENTS

Invoicing and payments shall be the responsibility of the vendor and purchaser placing orders using this contract. Vendors must invoice each purchaser independently. The vendor shall be paid upon submission of invoices to the purchaser after satisfactory delivery and acceptance of the items. The Local Government Prompt Payment Act will apply to ensure timely payment of vendor invoices. The Local Government Prompt Payment Act is defined in Sections 218.70–218.79 of Florida Statutes.

## 3.21 WARRANTY

All warranties shall begin at the time of delivery and final acceptance by the purchaser. The purchaser's warranty should not be active for incomplete items and items delivered to a third-party supplier before final delivery.

## 3.22 PURCHASE ORDERS

The vendor must submit electronic copies of purchase orders within fifteen (15) calendar days of the purchase order issue date. Emails shall be sent to <u>coop@flsheriffs.org</u>. Purchase orders received by the vendor after this deadline must be submitted to FSA as soon as possible with the date received by the vendor and cause for the delay. Purchase orders should contain the following information:

- Purchaser name
- Purchase order number
- Purchase order issue date
- FSA contract title and number
- Item number
- Item make and model, or item description
- Item price
- Estimated delivery date.

Purchase orders vary in format and information provided. If a purchase order does not include the above information, the vendor may submit supplemental documentation to FSA at the same time the purchase order is due. Such information may be in bid quotes, equipment proposals, confirmation of orders, or other documents. If a purchaser does not use purchase orders, written communication from the purchaser to the vendor will be provided to FSA.

# 3.23 QUARTERLY REPORTS

Quarterly reports are the contractual responsibility of each vendor. Quarterly reports must be completed and submitted electronically. All quarterly reports shall be sent to <u>reports@flsheriffs.org</u>. The quarterly report template shall be submitted using an Excel workbook provided by FSA. Quarterly reports which do not adhere to the required format or are not complete of all purchase orders received and/or deliveries made during the quarter will be returned to the reporting vendor for correction.

Quarterly reports are due no later than the 15th day of the month following the end of the quarter. Quarterly reports shall follow the schedule below for the duration of the contract. If a contract extension is executed, the quarterly reports will maintain the same schedule for future reporting periods.

Quarterly reports should follow this schedule:

Contract Year 1: April 1, 2023 – March 31, 2024

Year 1 Quarter 1	April 1 – June 30	July 15
Year 1 Quarter 2	July 1 – September 30	October 15
Year 1 Quarter 3	October 1 – December 31	January 15
Year 1 Quarter 4	January 1 – March 31	April 15

Contract Year 2: April 1, 2024 – March 31, 2025

Year 2 Quarter 1	April 1 – June 30	July 15
Year 2 Quarter 2	July 1 – September 30	October 15
Year 2 Quarter 3	October 1 – December 31	January 15
Year 2 Quarter 4	January 1 – March 31	April 15

If a contract extension or renewal option are executed, the quarterly reports will maintain the same schedule for future reporting periods.

Quarterly reports must be submitted even if there are no sales or no deliveries in a quarter. If a vendor has no sales within a quarter, the vendor shall indicate "No sales this quarter" on the top row of the sales worksheet. If the vendor has no deliveries in a given quarter, the vendor shall indicate "No deliveries this quarter" on the top row of the delivery worksheet.

FSA reserves the right to modify the procedure for submitting quarterly reports during the term of the contract. Such a change shall not materially modify the substance of the information to be reported, but may change the method by which future quarterly reports are to be submitted. In the event of such a change, FSA will provide written notice to all vendors of the method by which future quarterly reports are to be submitted.

# 3.24 ADMINISTRATIVE FEE

The FSA charges three quarters of one percent (.0075) to procure, process and administer the contract. The administrative fees are the contractual responsibility of each awarded vendor.

After receipt of payment from contract purchases, the vendor shall remit all administrative fees to the FSA no later than 15 calendar days after the end of each quarter. All fees payable to the FSA during any given quarter will be accompanied and supported by a quarterly report.

The administrative fee will remain payable to FSA and no relief from payment of the administrative fee, nor any additional charge to recoup the administrative fee, will be permitted if a vendor fails to incorporate the administrative fee in its bid pricing. The administrative fee should never be listed as a separate line item on any purchase order or invoice.

The administrative fee is based on the total purchase order amount of new items. This fee excludes any value given to purchasers for trade-ins. Trade-ins, extended warranties and other exchanges will not reduce or impact the fee calculation.

The ACH form for electronic payment or wiring of funds is included in Appendix C. It is the preference of FSA that all payments be electronically paid and submitted. If ACH is not available, checks for the administrative fee can be sent to:

Florida Sheriffs Association Cooperative Purchasing Program 2617 Mahan Drive Tallahassee, FL 32308

## 3.25 LIQUIDATED DAMAGES

The vendor warrants that the item supplied to the purchaser shall conform in all respects to the standards set forth and the failure to comply with this condition will be considered as a breach of contract. Any liquidated damages levied because of inadequacies or failures to comply with these requirements shall be borne solely by the vendor responsible for same.

Failure to submit the administrative fee with accompanying quarterly reports to FSA within 15 calendar days following the end of each quarter may result in the imposition of liquidated damages. Vendors failing to submit administrative fees and/or quarterly reports will incur liquidated damages in the amount of \$25 for each calendar day that fees and reports are past due, beginning on the 16<sup>th</sup> day following the end of the quarter.

If a civil action is initiated by the FSA to recover administrative fees or liquidated damages as set forth in this section, the prevailing party shall be entitled to its reasonable attorneys' fees and costs incurred in the litigation. The venue shall lie in the Circuit Court for the Second Judicial Circuit in and for Leon County, Florida.

When quarterly reports are late, liquidated damages are to be included in vendor's Quarterly Report and administrative fee submission. Liquidated damages that remain unpaid beyond 45 calendar days can result in FSA, at its sole discretion, implementing contract compliance actions, including but not limited to, suspension, limited participation by item specifications, disqualification from future solicitations, or termination for cause pursuant to the Terms & Conditions.

#### Schedule of Liquidated Damages

Failure to submit quarterly report on time	\$25 per calendar day
Failure to submit administrative fee on time	\$25 per calendar day

Failure to report a Purchase Order to FSA within 15<br/>calendar days of the purchase order issue date\$100 per Purchase OrderFailure to Report Sales.0075 of the sales price plus 1.5% each month

Vendor agrees and acknowledges that its failure to take any of the actions specified in the above schedule will result in liquidated damages to this contract. Vendor agrees and acknowledges that these liquidated damages are not intended to be and do not constitute a penalty and that these amounts are reasonably calculated to compensate the FSA for the damages that it will incur as a result of the vendor's failure to take the specified actions.

following the delivery date.

# FLORIDA SHERIFFS ASSOCIATION Cooperative Purchasing Program

**Contract Terms and Conditions** 

# **Appendix A: Bid Calendar**

FSA23 - Fire & Rescue Bid Calendar			
Bid Calendar Task	Date		
Invitation to Bid Announcement (ITB)	10/11/2022		
Registration for Workshop & Pre-bid Open	11/1/2022		
Voluntary Workshop for Interested Bidders; Review Specifications	12/5/2022		
New Specification requests due	12/16/2022		
Pre-Bid meeting	1/11/2023 - 1/12/2023		
Request for Clarifications Due to FSA	1/20/2023		
FSA VendorLink Bidder Training	1/24/2023		
Bid System Open	1/31/2023		
Cone of Silence	1/31/2023 - 3/10/2023		
Bid Submissions Due	2/27/2023		
Public Bid Opening	3/1/2023		
Bid Tabulations Posted	3/1/2023		
Bid Evaluation	3/6/2023 - 3/10/2023		
Intent To Award	3/10/2023		
Final Bid Award Announcement	4/1/2023		
Effective Date Of New Contract	4/1/2023		

For the most up to date information, please refer to <u>https://www.flsheriffs.org/law-</u><u>enforcement-</u><u>programs/cooperative-purchasing-program/bid-announcements</u>

\* Details for the Workshop, Mandatory Pre-Bid Meeting, and Public Bid Openings will be posted on FSA's website, emailed to interested bidders, or can be found in Florida Administrative Register (as appropriate) for the dates published.

## **Appendix B: ACH Payments**



TO: All Customers of the Florida Sheriffs Association

SUBJECT: Florida Sheriffs Association is going paperless!

Our association is pleased to announce the implementation of accepting electronic payments from customers. If your agency or company is able to pay via ACH, please consider adding the Florida Sheriffs Association to your list of vendors paid via electronic payment.

Florida Sheriffs Association's Banking Information is as follows:

Checking Account Capital City Bank Routing Number: 063100688 Account Number: 0010867001

Please email any payment remittance information to accounting@flsheriffs.org.

If you choose to make ACH payments to the association, there is no additional charge. However, the information above can be used to pay with a wire transfer. If you choose to pay via wire, there is a charge of \$25 per wire that you will need to add to your payment.

If you have any questions at all, please contact Trish Eldridge at <u>teldridge@flsheriffs.org</u>. or call (850) 559-5668.

Sincerely,

Trish Eldridge

Director of Accounting and Finance Florida Sheriffs Association

# FLORIDA SHERIFFS ASSOCIATION Cooperative Purchasing Program

**Contract Terms and Conditions** 

# **Appendix C: Federal Clauses**

#### APPLICABILITY OF THIRD PARTY CONTRACT PROVISIONS\*

(excluding micro-purchases, except Davis-Bacon requirements apply to construction contracts exceeding \$2,000) In addition to other provisions negotiated with purchasers placing federally funded purchase orders, Vendors must comply with the following provisions upon award of a federally funded purchase order:

PROVISION	Professional Services/A&E	Operations/ Management	Construction	Materials & Supplies
Equal Employment Opportunity			All	
Davis-Bacon Act			>\$2,000	
Copeland "Anti-Kickback" Act			>\$2,000	
Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act	>\$100,000	>\$100,000	>\$100,000	>\$100,000
Rights to Inventions Made Under a Contract or Agreement	If the purchase order involves performance of experimental, developmental or research work	If the purchase order involves performance of experimental, developmental or research work	If the purchase order involves performance of experimental, developmental or research work	If the purchase order involves performance of experimental, developmental or research work
Clean Air Act	>\$150,000	>\$150,000	>\$150,000	>\$150,000
Federal Water Pollution Control Act	>\$150,000	>\$150,000	>\$150,000	>\$150,000
Debarment and Suspension	All	All	All	All
Byrd Anti-Lobbying Amendment	>\$100,000	>\$100,000	>\$100,000	>\$100,000
Procurement of Recovered Materials	All	All	All	All
Prohibition on Certain Telecommunications and Video Surveillance Services or Equipment	All	All	All	All
Domestic Preferences for Procurements	All	All	All	All

\*References to the code of regulations (CFR) or United States Code (USC) were accurate at the time of publication. It is the responsibility of the bidder to ensure compliance is met of the referenced state and federal laws within the published rules.

EQUAL EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITY: Except as otherwise provided under 41 CFR Part 60, all contracts that meet the definition of "federally assisted construction contract" in 41 CFR Part 60-1.3 must include the equal opportunity clause provided under 41 CFR 60-1.4(b), in accordance with Executive Order 11246, "Equal Employment Opportunity" (30 FR 12319, 12935, 3 CFR Part, 1964-1965 Comp., p. 339), as amended by Executive Order 11375, "Amending Executive Order 11246 Relating to Equal Employment Opportunity," and implementing regulations at 41 CFR part 60, "Office of Federal Contract Compliance Programs, Equal Employment Opportunity, Department of Labor." The clause set forth in 41 CFR 60-1.4(b) is incorporated herein by reference. Vendor must comply with this clause and include this clause in all lower-tier federal assisted construction contracts.

DAVIS-BACON ACT, as amended (40 U.S.C. 3141-3148): When required by Federal program legislation, all prime construction contracts in excess of \$2,000 awarded by non-Federal entities must include a provision for compliance

with the Davis-Bacon Act (40 U.S.C. 3141-3144, and 3146-3148) as supplemented by Department of Labor regulations (29 CFR Part 5, "Labor Standards Provisions Applicable to Contracts Covering Federally Financed and Assisted Construction"). In accordance with the statute, contractors must be required to pay wages to laborers and mechanics at a rate not less than the prevailing wages specified in a wage determination made by the Secretary of Labor. In addition, contractors must be required to pay wages not less than once a week. The non-Federal entity must place a copy of the current prevailing wage determination issued by the Department of Labor in each solicitation. The decision to award a contract or subcontract must be conditioned upon the acceptance of the wage determination. The non-Federal entity must report all suspected or reported violations to the Federal awarding agency. The contracts must also include a provision for compliance with the Copeland "Anti-Kickback" Act (40 U.S.C. 3145), as supplemented by Department of Labor regulations (29 CFR Part 3, "Contractors and Subcontractors on Public Building or Public Work Financed in Whole or in Part by Loans or Grants from the United States"). The Act provides that each contractor or subrecipient must be prohibited from inducing, by any means, any person employed in the construction, completion, or repair of public work, to give up any part of the compensation to which he or she is otherwise entitled. The non-Federal entity must report all suspected or reported violations to the Federal awarding agency. Vendors performing construction must comply with all applicable provisions of the Davis-Bacon Act and include this clause in all lower-tier subcontracts for construction.

CONTRACT WORK HOURS AND SAFETY STANDARDS ACT (40 U.S.C., chapter 37): Vendor shall comply with Sections 102 and 107 of the Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act (40 U.S.C., chapter 37), as supplemented by Department of Labor regulations (29 CFR part 5).

(a) <u>Overtime requirements</u>. Neither Vendor nor any contractor or subcontractor contracting for any part of the purchase order work which may require or involve the employment of laborers or mechanics shall require or permit any such laborer or mechanic in any workweek in which he or she is employed on such work to work in excess of forty hours in such workweek unless such laborer or mechanic receives compensation at a rate not less than one and one-half times the basic rate of pay for all hours worked in excess of forty hours in such workweek.

(b) <u>Violation; liability for unpaid wages; liquidated damages</u>. In the event of any violation of the clause set forth in Paragraph 15(a), Vendor and any subcontractor responsible therefor shall be liable for the unpaid wages. In addition, Vendor or such subcontractor shall be liable to the United States (in the case of work done under the Contract for the District of Columbia or a territory, to such District or to such territory), for liquidated damages. Such liquidated damages shall be computed with respect to each individual laborer or mechanic, including watchmen and guards, employed in violation of the clause set forth in Paragraph 15(a), in the sum of \$29 for each calendar day on which such individual was required or permitted to work in excess of the standard workweek of forty hours without payment of the overtime wages required by the clause set forth in Paragraph 15(a) of this section.

(c) <u>Withholding for unpaid wages and liquidated damages</u>. Purchaser shall upon its own action or upon written request of an authorized representative of the Department of Labor withhold or cause to be withheld, from any moneys payable on account of work performed by Vendor or a subcontractor under the purchase order or any other Federal contract with Purchaser, or any other federally-assisted contract subject to the Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act, which is held by Purchaser, such sums as may be determined to be necessary to satisfy any liabilities of Vendor or its subcontractor for unpaid wages and liquidated damages as provided in the clause set forth in Paragraph (a).

(d) <u>Subcontracts</u>. Vendor shall insert in any subcontracts over \$100,000 for construction and other purposes that involve the employment of mechanics or laborers, the clauses set forth in Paragraphs (a) through (d) and also a clause requiring the subcontractors to include these clauses in any lower-tier subcontracts.

RIGHTS TO INVENTIONS MADE UNDER A CONTRACT OR AGREEMENT: If the Federal award meets the definition of "funding agreement" under 37 CFR § 401.2 (a) and the recipient or subrecipient wishes to enter into a contract with a small business firm or nonprofit organization regarding the substitution of parties, assignment or performance of experimental, developmental, or research work under that "funding agreement," the recipient or subrecipient must comply with the requirements of 37 CFR Part 401, "Rights to Inventions Made by Nonprofit Organizations and Small Business Firms Under Government Grants, Contracts and Cooperative Agreements," and any implementing regulations issued by the awarding agency. Vendor shall comply with these requirements when performing a

purchase order involving experimental, developmental or research work and flowdown this clause to lower-tier subcontractors performing such work.

CLEAN AIR ACT (42 U.S.C. 7401 *et seq.*) and the FEDERAL WATER POLLUTION CONTROL ACT (33 U.S.C. 1251 *et seq.*), as amended: Vendor agrees to comply with all applicable standards, orders or regulations issued pursuant to the Clean Air Act (42 U.S.C. 7401 *et seq.*) and the Federal Water Pollution Control Act as amended (33 U.S.C. 1251 *et seq.*). Violations shall be reported to the Federal awarding agency and the Regional Office of the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA). Vendor shall comply with the requirements of Clean Air Act and the Federal Water Pollution Control Act and include this clause in all lower-tier subcontracts with a value over \$150,000.

DEBARMENT AND SUSPENSION (E.O.s 12549 and 12689): By accepting or performing this purchase order, Vendor certifies that it is not identified in the Exclusions area of the System for Award Management as being currently debarred, suspended, proposed for debarment, or otherwise excluded ("SAM Exclusion"). Vendor shall obtain similar certifications from its lower-tier subcontractors for each subcontract in excess of \$25,000 and Vendor shall not award lower-tier subcontracts in excess of \$25,000 to an entity subject to a SAM Exclusion.

LOBBYING RESTRICTIONS (31 U.S.C. 1352): By accepting or performing this purchase order, Vendor certifies that it will not and has not used Federal appropriated funds to pay any person or organization for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of any agency, a member of Congress, officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a member of Congress in connection with obtaining any Federal contract, grant or any other award covered by 31 U.S.C. 1352. Vendor shall also disclose to Purchaser any lobbying with non-Federal funds that takes place in connection with obtaining any Federal award or contract. Vendor shall flow down this clause and require this certification for lower-tier subcontractors with a subcontract of \$100,000 or more. Vendor shall provide its disclosure and all disclosures received from lower-tier subcontractors to Purchaser.

PROCUREMENT OF RECOVERED MATERIALS: A non-Federal entity that is a state agency or agency of a political subdivision of a state and its contractors must comply with section 6002 of the Solid Waste Disposal Act, as amended by the Resource Conservation and Recovery Act. The requirements of Section 6002 include procuring only items designated in guidelines of the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) at 40 CFR part 247 that contain the highest percentage of recovered materials practicable, consistent with maintaining a satisfactory level of competition, where the purchase price of the item exceeds \$10,000 or the value of the quantity acquired during the preceding fiscal year exceeded \$10,000; procuring solid waste management services in a manner that maximizes energy and resource recovery; and establishing an affirmative procurement program for procurement of recovered materials identified in the EPA guidelines. Vendor shall comply with this clause and include this clause in all lower-tier subcontracts.

PROHIBITION ON CERTAIN TELECOMMUNICATIONS AND VIDEO SURVEILLANCE SERVICES OR EQUIPMENT: (a) Recipients and subrecipients are prohibited from obligating or expending loan or grant funds to:

(1) Procure or obtain;

(2) Extend or renew a contract to procure or obtain; or

(3) Enter into a contract (or extend or renew a contract) to procure or obtain equipment, services, or systems that uses covered telecommunications equipment or services as a substantial or essential component of any system, or as critical technology as part of any system. As described in Public Law 115-232, section 889, covered telecommunications equipment is telecommunications equipment produced by Huawei Technologies Company or ZTE Corporation (or any subsidiary or affiliate of such entities).

(i) For the purpose of public safety, security of government facilities, physical security surveillance of critical infrastructure, and other national security purposes, video surveillance and telecommunications equipment produced by Hytera Communications Corporation, Hangzhou Hikvision Digital Technology Company, or Dahua Technology Company (or any subsidiary or affiliate of such entities).

(ii) Telecommunications or video surveillance services provided by such entities or using such equipment.

(iii) Telecommunications or video surveillance equipment or services produced or provided by an entity that the Secretary of Defense, in consultation with the Director of the National Intelligence or the Director of the Federal Bureau of Investigation, reasonably believes to be an entity owned or controlled by, or otherwise connected to, the government of a covered foreign country.

(b) In implementing the prohibition under Public Law 115-232, section 889, subsection (f), paragraph (1), heads of executive agencies administering loan, grant, or subsidy programs shall prioritize available funding and technical support to assist affected businesses, institutions and organizations as is reasonably necessary for those affected entities to transition from covered communications equipment and services, to procure replacement equipment and services, and to ensure that communications service to users and customers is sustained. (c) See Public Law 115-232, section 889 for additional information.

#### DOMESTIC PREFERENCES FOR PROCUREMENTS:

(a) As appropriate and to the extent consistent with law, the non-Federal entity should, to the greatest extent practicable under a Federal award, provide a preference for the purchase, acquisition, or use of goods, products, or materials produced in the United States (including but not limited to iron, aluminum, steel, cement, and other manufactured products). Vendor agrees to comply with the requirements of this clause and include the requirements of this clause in all subawards including all contracts and purchase orders for work or products under this award.

(b) For purposes of this section:

(1) "Produced in the United States" means, for iron and steel products, that all manufacturing processes, from the initial melting stage through the application of coatings, occurred in the United States.

(2) "Manufactured products" means items and construction materials composed in whole or in part of nonferrous metals such as aluminum; plastics and polymer-based products such as polyvinyl chloride pipe; aggregates such as concrete; glass, including optical fiber; and lumber.



## MATHENY MOTOR TRUCK CO. Established 1922

726 SW 46<sup>th</sup> Ave. Ocala, FL 34474 (P) 352-629-6305 www.mathenyfire.com

# **Apparatus Proposal**

DATE: October 30, 2024 The Proposal has been prepared for: Nassau County Fire Rescue 96160 Nassau place Yulee, FL 32097

Matheny Fire and Emergency is pleased to offer Nassau County fire Department one (1) 2024 E One VM 8 Tanker on a Freightliner chassis. This unit is quoted using the Florida Sheriffs Contract. This vehicle shall be in accordance with the attached specifications. The purchase price shall include all vehicle components and NFPA equipment as requested by the fire department as detailed in the Matheny Fire and Emergency Proposal.

Delivery will be F.O.B. Customer Location and will be made approximately 800 Calendar days after receipt of Purchase Order. Terms of payment shall be pre-payment or net 45 at delivery.

E One VM 8 FSA 23 SPEC #52	\$ 371,704
Additional/Changes	\$ 92,120
Total	\$463,824
Equipment & Service	\$ 16,790
Total	\$480,614

# This quote is valid for 30 days unless extended in writing. (45 day extension email attached)

**CONTINGENCIES**: Matheny will not be liable for any delay, failure to make delivery, or other default due to strikes or labor unrest, war, riot, federal, state, or local government action, fire, flood or other disaster or acts of God, accidents, breakdown of machinery, lack of or inability to obtain materials, commercial chassis', parts or supplies, or any other causes or circumstances beyond the reasonable control of Company which prevent or hinder Company's manufacture and/or delivery of the apparatus. Additionally, the quoted pricing may be subject to manufacturer price adjustment for any unforeseen materials and/or component cost increases incurred at time of materials acquisition and/or production in the form of a material cost increase. Supporting documentation shall be provided detailing any changes that may impact final pricing and delivery.

**CHANGES IN REGULATIONS/INDUSTRY STANDARDS:** The Pricing is subject to adjustment for changes to the Apparatus necessitated by changes in applicable government regulations (such as FMVSS or emissions regulations), industry standards (such as NFPA standards), replacement of discounted models or components from vendors, or freight charges. Buyer is responsible for any cost increases due to such changes beyond Matheny control and is above and beyond standard annual price increases.





MATHENY MOTOR TRUCK CO. Established 1922

> 726 SW 46th Ave. Ocala, FL 34474 (P) 352-629-6305 www.mathenyfire.com

This proposal is deemed acceptable by the undersigned. In witness whereof, The Company and the Purchaser shall execute and agreement to this proposal with signatures and authorizations representatives as of the date set forth by each.

Chris Beville – Territory Sales Manager

Dee Daniels – Director of Apparatus Sales

Date















	_				
	Service/Repair Estimate				
M	MATHENY Service/Repair Estimate FEIN: 59-3179035				
	_	EST. 1922			
F/7	1E &	EMERGENCY Quote Date: 10/	/2024		
	W 46th Av		5/2024		
	a, FL 34474 2) 629-6305		7043		
C1	ustomer:	Nassau County Work Order Number:			
	Address:				
	City:				
		C Beville County: Terms: Payable Upon Receipt			
	Scope:	Tanker unit service list on new apparatus			
ltem	Qty	Description	Parts	Labor	Total
		Install Hard Suction storage on DS compartment top rearward.		4.00	
1.1		Hard suction storage module Includes 6 hrs fab labor	3,350.00		3,350.00
		Install Foam storage on DS compartment top forward		4,00	
No providence	10	Foam storage module. Includes 6 hrs fab labor	1,350.00		1,350,00
		Install labor to install customer supplied radio and loose equipment.		50.00	
1.304		Graphics allowance	6,000.00		6,000.00
h	_le	Parts To	al: 10,700.00		
1 <sup>c</sup>			Labor Total:	58.00	
<b>1</b> ).		Labor Total x Hou	rly Labor Rate @	105.00	6,090.00
				Total Cost: \$	\$16,790.00
ADDITION	AL HAZAR	DOUS WASTE DISPOSAL CHARGES MAY APPLY ON VEHICLES THAT ARRIVE WITH FOAM SYSTEMS NOT DRA	NED AND FLUSHED	DUE TO LOCAL E	VIRONMENTAL
		REQUIREMENTS, ALL FOAM MUST BE REMOVED AND SYSTEMS FLUSHED PRIOR TO SHIPMENT		ined all drains oper	ed and all loose
		provide transportation of the vehicle from the customer's location, it is the customer's responsibility to ensure the vehicle equipment secured (preferably removed) and noted on the bill of laden.			
This is an es All parts re	This is an estimate of repairs only. Matheny Fire reserves the right to submit for additional parts and labor charges should it be required during the actual repair process due to hidden or unforeseen damage. All parts removed become the property of Matheny Fire (unless mutually agreed upon in writing, in advance) and any trade in value has been taken into consideration and is included in the quoted or bid				
		price. Paint repairs to the unit may not be an exact match based on age, condition of the unit, and changes in	paint manufacturers.		
		Payment terms for all repair work: COD-Balance paid in full prior to shipment			
	Delivery terms for all repair work: FOB Ocala.				
I hereby auth	Quotation validity: 30 calendar days from date quoted. I hereby authorize the above repair work to be performed along with the necessary materials, and hereby authorize Matheny Fire and it's employees permission to operate my apparatus herein on the streets highways or elsewhere for the purpose of lesting and/ or inspection. An express mechanic's lien is hereby acknowledged on the above apparatus to secure the amount of repairs.				
Printed Na	ame:	Signature: Date:			
Le united Ma	anic.				

## Net Change from Quote: 132564 to Quote: 121848 Enter Quote to Compare:

Action	Option	Price
ADDED	[ 0503-0018 ] TANKER SM - STD PKG 3000 VM8	167625.6
	[ 1003-0003 ] E-ONE BADGING	0
	[ 1003-0007 ] COMPLIANCE 2024 NFPA 1900	0
	[ 1030-0010 ] CAB COLOR SPECIAL	0
	[ 1030-0014 ] ENGINE COOLER IH/FL VM8	0
	[ 1030-0026 ] PAINT CAB 2-TONE	3080
	[ 1030-0064 ] WHEEL TRIM KIT - TANDEM VM8	1334.4
	[ 1030-0066 ] ENGINE L9 400 HP - VM8	3997.6
	[ 1030-0067 ] ALUM WHEELS TANDEM - VM8	2242.4
	[ 1030-0095 ] ISOLATED AIR TANK W/VLV	840
	[ 1030-0101 ] INTERNATIONAL HV 6X4 2 DR VM8	110449.11
	[ 1030-0130 ] BRAKE ENGINE COMPRESSION	2272
	[ 1550-0403 ] STRIPE CAB DR NFPA VM8	0
	[ 3140-0001 ] ENG COOLER-PUMP PANEL CONTROL	3175.2
	[ 3140-0005 ] 2.5" RIGHT SIDE INTAKE VM8	1964
	[ 3140-0015 ] CROSSLAY PRECONNECTS VM8	0
	[ 3140-0017 ] PUMP MODULE SIDE MOUNT	0
	[ 3140-0030 ] SUCTION TRAY RNG BRD EA SIDE	1535.2
	[ 3140-0033 ] RR TANK FILL 4" FRM FRD DRV	3983.2
	[ 3140-0042 ] PRIMER TRIDENT AIR 3 BARREL VM	2644.8
	[ 3140-0043 ] PLUMB AUX AIR TNK TO PRIMER VM	0
	[ 3140-0046 ] HALE QMAX XS 1250 GPM V/M8 TNKR	19928.8
	[ 3345-0000 ] RUBRAIL - REAR TAILBOARD PMPR	235.2
	[ 3345-0004 ] HOSEBED DIVIDER ADDIT PMPR	686.4
	[ 3345-0007 ] SHELF ADJUSTABLE (EA)	600
	[ 3345-0008 ] SLIDE MASTER TRAY (EA)	2462.4
	[ 3345-0009 ] WHEEL CHOCKS W/BRKT (PR) PMPR	870.4
	[ 3345-0027 ] ADJ HOSEBED DIVIDER	0
	[ 3345-0039 ] DUAL SCBA BOTTLE STORAGE (8)	2108.8
	[ 3345-0044 ] HOSE ALLOWANCE: 800 LBS VM8	C
	[ 3345-0045 ] EQUIP ALLOWANCE: 1000 LBS VM8	C
	[ 3345-0046 ] SWIVEL DUMP - NEWTON VM8	4100
	[ 3345-0047 ] FOLDATANK COVER PNTD JOB COLOR	1139.2
	[ 3345-0054 ] ROLL UP DRS (4) SATIN FINISH	(
	[ 3345-0062-000-02 ] VINYL HOSE COVERS	(
	[ 3345-0069 ] RACK HRD SCTN ADJ OFF (EA) VM8	638.4
	[ 3345-0070 ] RACK HRD SCTN ADJ DRV (EA) VM8	1276.8
	[ 3345-0080 ] WATER TANK 3000 VM8	(
	[ 3345-0081 ] APPARATUS BODY TNKR TA VM8	(
	[ 3345-0082 ] RCK DRP DWN WTR TNK ZICO - OS	7321.6

	[ 3345-0095 ] STRAP NYLON SS BKL RUN BRD	344
	[ 3345-0098 ] FENDERETTE STAINLES VM8	0
	[ 5120-0003 ] BROW LT FIRETECH 46" VM8	2600
	[ 5120-0004 ] SCENE/FLOOD FIRETECH GUARDIAN	4146.4
	[ 5120-0008 ] SCENE RR FIRETECH GUARDIAN VM8	1094.4
	[ 5120-0011 ] WLN JUSTICE JE2NFPA 56" LT BAR	0
	5120-0028 ] ELEC SYSTEM V-MUX - VM8 100	0
	[ 5650-0009 ] WHLN TAL65 36" TRAFFIC ADVISOR	2319.2
	[ 5650-0023 ] EMERG WARN SYS -TNKR 100	0
	[ 8125-0000 ] BODY COLOR: MATCH CAB	0
	[ 8300-0331 ] STRIPE SCLITE NOSTRT UPTO 6W	1830
	[ 8300-0334 ] STRIPE SCLITE ADDTNL UPTO 3W	1023
	[ 8300-0541 ] CHEVRON REAR BODY - VM8	0
	[ 9100-0142 ] WARR PAINT FRP NPR - 12YR	0
	[ 9100-0154 ] WARR BODY STRL ALUM 15Y/100K	0
	Adds	359868.51
REMOVED	[ 1001-0103 ] COMPLIANCE 2024 NFPA 1900	0
	[ 1020-0010 ] CHAS COMM PREP FREIGHTLINER	-10,132.00
	[ 1060-0119 ] TIRE PRESS IND LED AIRGRD (10)	-517
	[ 1110-0010-277 ] AIR INLET	-698
	[ 1200-0137 ] SPEED MAXIMUM 60MPH ELECT LMTD	0
	[ 1200-0359 ] ENG CUMMINS L9 350HP COMM	0
	[ 1520-0066 ] CAB 2DR FL M2 106 6X4	0
	[ 1550-0227 ] STRIPE CAB DR NFPA COMMERCIAL	-726
	[ 1610-0000 ] LOGO PACKAGE E-ONE	0
	[ 1675-0007 ] DIESEL FUEL ONLY LABEL	0
	[ 1680-0011 ] TOW EYES-RR BELOW BDY PAINTED	-1,122.00
	[ 1680-0424 ] TRIM PKG OEM STD COMM CHS ALL	-433
	[ 1685-0012 ] SEATING CAPACITY TAG (2)	0
	[ 1685-0965 ] CONSOLE CAB COMM SCORPION	-1,298.00
	[ 1750-0059-277-04 ] RECEPT INLET 20AMP	-527
	[ 1750-0061 ] CNTRL PSHBTN SWITCH OFFCR DASH	-370
	[ 1750-0343 ] CHRGR BATTERY LPC 20 120V	-1,089.00
	[ 1750-0937 ] LT DOME RED/WHITE LED PKG (2)	-464
	[ 3090-0002 ] OAH RESTRICTION NONE	0
	[ 3090-0004 ] OAL RESTRICTION NONE	0
	[ 3090-0006 ] HSBD CAPACITY REQUIREMENTS	0
	[ 3100-0223 ] BDY TNDM TNKR DRV 60/54 HALF	-15,414.00
	[ 3110-0130 ] RR END TNKR SP	-1,116.00
	[ 3110-0401 ] RR TLBRD 18"W/BVRTLS FW OF BDY	-2,047.00
	[ 3120-0379 ] BDY TNDM TNKR OFC 60/54 HALF	-15,414.00
	[ 3130-0167 ] MODULE PUMP 76" WIDE	0
	[ 3130-0523 ] MODULE SM	-8,981.00

[ 3130-0531 ] PMP PNL OPENING WIDTH - 33"	0
[ 3130-0539 ] PMP MODULE HEIGHT - 75"	0
[ 3134-0016 ] PUMP PANEL SS SIDE MNT	0
[ 3134-0143 ] PUMP PANEL HNGD VERT SM	-307
[ 3136-0058 ] LOGO E-ONE	0
[ 3136-0138 ] PAN PUMP MODULE	-1,380.00
[ 3136-0139 ] XLAY DBL-DBL STACK 7.50 EA	-1,351.00
[ 3300-0289-003 ] DR DBL VERT HNG PTD ROT	-1,500.00
[ 3300-0289-004 ] DR DBL VERT HNG PTD ROT	-1,500.00
[ 3300-0289-015 ] DR DBL VERT HNG PTD ROT	-1,500.00
[ 3300-0289-016 ] DR DBL VERT HNG PTD ROT	-1,500.00
[ 3305-0007-000-13 ] COV HSBD VINYL W/ATT RR FLP	-1,555.00
[ 3305-0008-000-13 ] COV X/LAY VINYL W/ATT SD FLPS	-550
[ 3330-0277 ] STEP RR FLDG DRV LED IC	-841
[ 3340-0004 ] HOSEBED	-3,011.00
[ 3340-0035 ] DIVIDER LONG HOSEBED	-922
[ 3340-0093 ] MUDFLAPS BLACK E-ONE	-312
[ 3340-0094 ] APPARATUS BDY ALM CONST 95"	-6,496.00
[ 3340-0110 ] DIVIDER HAND HOLE CUTOUT	0
[ 3340-0145 ] RUB RAIL PMP MOD AND BDY	-1,397.00
 [ 3340-0463 ] MOD WHEELBASE COMM CHAS	0
[ 3340-0653 ] WHL WELL TAN DP W/ABS LNR	-3,751.00
[ 3340-0681 ] MAINFRAME LAYOUT LINE 24"	0
[ 3340-1137-11Z ] EQUIPMENT ALLOWANCE	0
[ 3340-1648 ] TRIM ANODIZE ALUM BOTTOM EDGE	0
[ 3365-0183-M14 ] RACK HRD SCTN W/RTNG STRPS	-986
[ 3370-0246 ] SHELF ADJ NON-TRANSV	-1,552.00
[ 3370-0247 ] TRACK SHELF/TRAY	-1,216.00
[ 4005-0103 ] RATING 500 GPM	0
[ 4005-0208 ] HALE AP50 PTO PMP 500GPM	-30,117.00
[ 4010-0099 ] FILL TOWER LOCATIONS	0
[ 4010-0121 ] TNK TNDM WTR 3030 GLN TNKR	-41,804.00
[ 4010-0278 ] OVERFLOW UPGRADE	-495
4015-0053-198 ] STEAMERS FLUSH + 1	0
4015-0098 ] DRAIN MASTER MANUAL	0
[ 4015-0210 ] COOLER PUMP 1/4 TURN VLV	-299
4015-0238 ] PRIMER HALE ELECT	-3,932.00
[ 4020-0004 ] PLATE MOUNTING NEWTON DUMP	-1,021.00
[ 4415-0012-654 ] DIS 1.5 CRSLY MAN AKR	-3,560.00
[ 4415-0014-581 ] DIS 2.5 LH PNL MAN AKR	-1,855.00
[ 4415-0016-583 ] DIS 2.5 RH PNL MAN AKR	-2,057.00
[ 4417-0175 ] CNTRL PUSH/PULL T-HNDL IC	C
 [ 4417-0176 ] VLV 3/4 BLEEDER/DRAIN IC LFT	0
[ 4417-0185 ] BEZEL DISCH/INTAKE IC SM	-893

[ 4435-0251 ] GA IC SL PLUS TANK LVL WATER	-1,080.00
 [ 4435-0257-230 ] GA IC SL PLUS TANK LVL WTR ADD	-1,107.00
[ 4435-0451 ] GA PRESS IC TC 2.5"	-1,052.00
[ 4435-0453 ] GA PRESS IC TC 4" DUAL BZL	-731
[ 4435-0458 ] GA PRESS 0-400/30-0-400	0
[ 4440-0005 ] INT 2.5 LH PNL AKRON VALVE	-2,014.00
[ 4445-0009 ] VLV RELIEF INTAKE AKRON	-843
[ 4450-0010 ] TANK FILL 2.0 AKRON VLV	-2,001.00
[ 4450-0121 ] TTP 3.0 AKR AIR W/4.0 TANK CON	-2,951.00
[ 4450-0149-198 ] TANK FILL 2.5 DRCT RR W/SWG HN	-2,237.00
[ 4450-0149-199 ] TANK FILL 2.5 DRCT RR W/SWG HN	-2,237.00
[ 4450-0228 ] DMP RR SS MN VLV W/INTGRL SWVL	-9,894.00
[ 4460-0003 ] PMP PNL TAGS COLOR CODED	0
 [4465-0011] GOV PRS TPG CLASS 1	-4,075.00
 [ 4475-0004 ] PUMP CERT 250-500 GPM	-3,363.00
[ 5010-0014-G97 ] VEHICLE DATA RECORDER - COMM	-2,687.00
 [ 5010-0036 ] ELEC SYSTEM V-MUX	-6,325.00
5010-0094 ] SPRAY CORROSION INHIBITING	0
[ 5010-0121-339 ] DISPLAY LCD V-MUX (EA)	-1,747.00
 [ 5110-0004 ] FLASHER ALTERNATING FOR HDLTS	-625
[ 5110-0017 ] ALARM BACK-UP 97 DB	-198
[ 5150-0017 ] LT LICENSE PLATE LED	-260
[ 5150-0112 ] LTS MRKR PKG BODY .75 LED	-815
[ 5150-0289 ] LTS S/T/T/BU 600 LED VRTPLAS3	-2,859.00
[ 5150-0299-5WB ] TURN SIGNAL PROGRAMMING	0
[ 5300-0504 ] MOUNT WHLN STD FRT BAR (PR)	-110
[ 5300-0506-000-4V ] LIGHTBAR LED COLOR (FRONT)	0
[ 5300-0529 ] LT BAR WHLN F4X 55" W/8 LED	-6,925.00
[ 5350-0103-B13 ] LOC - BACK-UP CAM MONITOR	0
 [ 5350-0643 ] CAMERA BACKUP FED SIGNAL AHD	-2,226.00
[ 5380-0279 ] LT GROUND PKG TECNIQ LED SM	-1,002.00
[ 5380-0471 ] LT COMPT PKG TECNIQ E45 SM DL	-3,650.00
[ 5390-0215-395 ] LTS DECK- OPTRONICS LED (PR)	-661
[ 5390-0216 ] LT HOSEBED OPTRONICS LED	-380
5390-0217 ] LT CROSSLAY OPTRONICS LED	-380
 [ 5400-0150 ] LT PUMP PNL LED PKG EON SM (6)	-702
 [ 5400-0185 ] LT PUMP COMPT TECNIQ LED (EA)	-132
 [ 5500-0015 ] SIREN WHELEN 295SLSA1 W/MIC	-1,971.00
[ 5500-0024-B13 ] LOC - ELECTRONIC SIREN	C
 [ 5510-0029-209 ] SPKR FED DYNAMAX ES100-E1	-1,005.00
 [ 5600-0078-479-4U ] LT WHLN BEACON LED 360 (PR)	-2,789.00
[ 5600-0105-B13 ] LT HAZARD DOOR AJAR 2" LED	-150
 [ 5600-0671-3RF-4T ] LTS WHLN ION-T SPR LED (PR)	-1,030.00
[ 5600-0671-3RH-4T ] LTS WHLN ION-T SPR LED (PR)	-1,030.00

6

	[ 5600-0958-3RE-4U ] LTS WHLN 600 SUPER LED (PR)	-1,293.00
	[ 5600-0958-3RG-4U ] LTS WHLN 600 SUPER LED (PR)	-1,293.00
	[ 5600-0958-3RI-4U ] LTS WHLN 600 SUPER LED (PR)	-1,293.00
	[ 7900-0014 ] KIT DRIVEAWAY DOT REQUIRED	-62
	[ 8100-0089 ] UN-PAINT PMP/PRCNT MODULE	0
	[ 8100-0116 ] REAR BODY UNPAINTED	0
	[ 8100-0775 ] PAINT COMMERCIAL CAB	0
	[ 8100-0841 ] PAINT BODY STANDARD - LARGE	-7,852.00
	[ 8300-0042 ] STRIPE RUBRAIL WHITE	0
	[ 8300-0061-000-G6 ] STRIPE SCOTCHLITE 6" CHEVRON A	-3,341.00
	[ 8300-0330 ] STRIPE SCLITE STRT UPTO 6W	-1,362.00
İ	[ 8300-0381 ] YLW MRKER FOR STND / WLK AREA	0
i i	[ 9100-0136 ] WARR BODY STRL ALUM 10Y/100K	0
	[ 9100-0139 ] WARR PLMB/PIPE SS 10Y/100	0
	[ 9100-0140 ] WARR PAINT LIMITED - 10Y	0
	[ 9300-0012 ] APPROVAL DRAWINGS PUMP PNL	0
İ	[ 9300-0016 ] APPROVAL DRAWINGS-STANDARD	0
	[ 9300-0316 ] GUIDE FAMA SAFETY	0
	Deletes	-267748

Total	92,120.51
Deletes	-267748
Adds	359,868.51

(rounded down to \$92,120.00 per Vendor)



#### FW: Pumper and Tanker proposals

From Christopher Beville <cbeville@mathenyfire.com>

Date Tue 11/19/2024 3:37 PM

To Carolyn E. Kittle <ckittle@nassaucountyfl.com>

2 attachments (414 KB)
 3893\_001.pdf; 3894\_001.pdf;

CONTAINS EXTERNAL SENDER CONTENT: Do not open attachments unless you are expecting them and trust the sender.

- Technical Services

Good afternoon Caroly.

Please accept this email as a 45 day extension to the too proposal above. Matheny fire will be glad to extend the expiration on proposal above 45 more days.

Thank you Chris Beville

From: Christopher Beville
Sent: Wednesday, October 30, 2024 11:26 AM
To: Brady S. Rigdon <brigdon@nassaucountyfl.com>
Subject: Pumper and Tanker proposals

Good morning Chief.

I have attached the proposals and service list for the Pumper and Tanker. Please let me know of anything else needed.

#### . . . . . . . . . . \_

DATE (MM/DD/YYYY)

٦

A	CORD CE	:R		ICATE OF LIA	BILI	I Y INSU	URANC	E	7/	11/2024	
Tł	IS CERTIFICATE IS ISSUED AS A I	MAT	ER (	OF INFORMATION ONLY	AND	CONFERS N	IO RIGHTS I	UPON THE CERTIFICA	te hol	DER. THIS	
CERTIFICATE DOES NOT AFFIRMATIVELY OR NEGATIVELY AMEND, EXTEND OR ALTER THE COVERAGE AFFORDED BY THE POLICIES											
BELOW. THIS CERTIFICATE OF INSURANCE DOES NOT CONSTITUTE A CONTRACT BETWEEN THE ISSUING INSURER(S), AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE OR PRODUCER, AND THE CERTIFICATE HOLDER.											
IMPORTANT: If the certificate holder is an ADDITIONAL INSURED, the policy(ies) must be endorsed. If SUBROGATION IS WAIVED, subject to											
	e terms and conditions of the policy,										
ce	rtificate holder in lieu of such endors	eme	nt(s).							-	
	DUCER				CONTACT NAME: Carla Dobbins						
139	ted Security Agency, Inc. 9 W. Main Street				PHONE (A/C, No	PHONE (A/C, No, Ext): 304-848-2642 FAX (A/C, No): 304-842-7321					
Brid	lgeport WV 26330				E-MAIL ADDRESS: cdobbins@unitedsecurityagency.com						
					INSURER(S) AFFORDING COVERAGE NAIC #					NAIC #	
			INSURER A : Travelers Property Casualty Company Of America 256					25674			
INSURED MATHMOT-01 Matheny Motor Truck Company, Incorporated			INSURER B :								
DB.	A Matheny Fire & Emergency	Jora	° a		INSURE	RC:					
	Box 1304 kersburg WV 26102-1304				INSURE	RD:					
гai	Kersburg VVV 20102-1304				INSURE						
001	/ERAGES CER	TIF1/	× T F		INSURE	RF:					
	IIS IS TO CERTIFY THAT THE POLICIES			NUMBER: 937912278	/F BFF			REVISION NUMBER:			
IN Ce	CICATED. NOTWITHSTANDING ANY RE RTIFICATE MAY BE ISSUED OR MAY F CLUSIONS AND CONDITIONS OF SUCH		EMEI AIN,	NT, TERM OR CONDITION THE INSURANCE AFFORD	OF ANY	CONTRACT	OR OTHER D	DOCUMENT WITH RESPE D HEREIN IS SUBJECT T	CT TO	WHICH THIS	
			SUBR			POLICY EFF (MM/DD/YYYY)	POLICY EXP	LIMI	тѕ		
A	X COMMERCIAL GENERAL LIABILITY	Y	Y	6603Y396966		5/1/2024	5/1/2025	EACH OCCURRENCE	\$ 1,000,	000	
	CLAIMS-MADE X OCCUR							DAMAGE TO RENTED PREMISES (Ea occurrence)	\$ 1,000,		
								MED EXP (Any one person)	\$ 5,000		
								PERSONAL & ADV INJURY	\$ 1,000,	000	
	GEN'L AGGREGATE LIMIT APPLIES PER:							GENERAL AGGREGATE	\$ 2,000,	000	
	X POLICY PRO- JECT LOC							PRODUCTS - COMP/OP AGG	\$ 2,000,	000	
	OTHER:								\$		
А	AUTOMOBILE LIABILITY	Y	Y	AD3Y074640		5/1/2024	5/1/2025	COMBINED SINGLE LIMIT (Ea accident)	\$ 1,000,	000	
	X ANY AUTO							BODILY INJURY (Per person)	\$		
	ALL OWNED SCHEDULED AUTOS							BODILY INJURY (Per accident)	\$		
	HIRED AUTOS NON-OWNED AUTOS							PROPERTY DAMAGE (Per accident)	\$		
	X Garage Liab.							Aggregate	\$ 3,000,	000	
А	X UMBRELLA LIAB OCCUR			CUP3Y077168		5/1/2024	5/1/2025	EACH OCCURRENCE	\$ 20,000	0,000	
	EXCESS LIAB CLAIMS-MADE							AGGREGATE	\$ 20,000	0,000	
	DED X RETENTION \$ 10.000					5/4/0004	5/1/0005	V PER OTH-	\$		
А	AND EMPLOYERS' LIABILITY Y / N		Y	UB3Y073551		5/1/2024	5/1/2025	X PER OTH- STATUTE ER			
		N / A						E.L. EACH ACCIDENT	\$ 1,000,		
	(Mandatory in NH)							E.L. DISEASE - EA EMPLOYE			
	DÉSCRIPTION OF OPERATIONS below							E.L. DISEASE - POLICY LIMIT	\$ 1,000,	000	
DEAT		E6 /	0000	101 Additional Damasta Cala	10 mm	o ottoohad 'f	o opoco io '				
RE:	RIPTION OF OPERATIONS / LOCATIONS / VEHICL 16 Dealer Tags for Florida included in t				ne, may b	e attached if mor	e space is requir	eaj			
	Coverage Limit \$10,000. age Liability Insurance: The Travelers F	Drong	rty C	asualty Company, One To		Jaro Hartford	1 CT 06183				
Gar	age Liability is covered under the Garac	ie Po	licv A	D3Y074640: The Travele	rs Prop	ertv Casualtv	Company, O	ne Tower Square, Hartfo	rd CT 0	6183	
Nas to G	sau County Board of Commissioners is General Liability and Automobile Liability	inclu per t	ded a he te	as additional insured on a F rms and conditions of the r	Primary	and Non-Cor	ntributory bas	is if required by written o onlies in favor of Nassau	ontract v	with respect Board of	
Cor	nmissioners if required by written contra	ct wit	h res	pect to General Liability, A	utomob	ile Liability ar	nd Workers' C	Compensation per the ter	ms and	conditions of	
the	policy where permitted by state law.										
CE					CANC	ELLATION					
SHOULD ANY OF THE ABOVE DESCRIBED POLICIES BE CANCELLE											
						THE EXPIRATION DATE THEREOF, NOTICE WILL BE DELIVERED IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE POLICY PROVISIONS.					
Nassau County Board of Commissioners 96135 Nassau Place, Suite 2 Yulee FL 32097											
				AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE							
					and Dobbin a						
	Lander Deplanne										
					-	© 19	88-2014 AC	ORD CORPORATION.	All rial	hts reserved.	

The ACORD name and logo are registered marks of ACORD

Matheny Motor Truck Company Inc.

#### THIS ENDORSEMENT CHANGES THE POLICY. PLEASE READ IT CAREFULLY.

# **BLANKET ADDITIONAL INSURED** (Includes Products-Completed Operations If Required By Contract)

This endorsement modifies insurance provided under the following: COMMERCIAL GENERAL LIABILITY COVERAGE PART

#### PROVISIONS

# The following is added to **SECTION II – WHO IS AN INSURED**:

Any person or organization that you agree in a written contract or agreement to include as an additional insured on this Coverage Part is an insured, but only:

- a. With respect to liability for "bodily injury" or "property damage" that occurs, or for "personal injury" caused by an offense that is committed, subsequent to the signing of that contract or agreement and while that part of the contract or agreement is in effect; and
- **b.** If, and only to the extent that, such injury or damage is caused by acts or omissions of you or your subcontractor in the performance of "your work" to which the written contract or agreement applies. Such person or organization does not qualify as an additional insured with respect to the independent acts or omissions of such person or organization.

The insurance provided to such additional insured is subject to the following provisions:

- a. If the Limits of Insurance of this Coverage Part shown in the Declarations exceed the minimum limits required by the written contract or agreement, the insurance provided to the additional insured will be limited to such minimum required limits. For the purposes of determining whether this limitation applies, the minimum limits required by the written contract or agreement will be considered to include the minimum limits of any Umbrella or Excess liability coverage required for the additional insured by that written contract or agreement. This provision will not increase the limits of insurance described in Section III Limits Of Insurance.
- **b.** The insurance provided to such additional insured does not apply to:

- (1) Any "bodily injury", "property damage" or "personal injury" arising out of the providing, or failure to provide, any professional architectural, engineering or surveying services, including:
  - (a) The preparing, approving, or failing to prepare or approve, maps, shop drawings, opinions, reports, surveys, field orders or change orders, or the preparing, approving, or failing to prepare or approve, drawings and specifications; and
  - (b) Supervisory, inspection, architectural or engineering activities.
- (2) Any "bodily injury" or "property damage" caused by "your work" and included in the "products-completed operations hazard" unless the written contract or agreement specifically requires you to provide such coverage for that additional insured during the policy period.
- **c.** The additional insured must comply with the following duties:
  - (1) Give us written notice as soon as practicable of an "occurrence" or an offense which may result in a claim. To the extent possible, such notice should include:
    - (a) How, when and where the "occurrence" or offense took place;
    - (b) The names and addresses of any injured persons and witnesses; and
    - (c) The nature and location of any injury or damage arising out of the "occurrence" or offense.
  - (2) If a claim is made or "suit" is brought against the additional insured:

COMMERCIAL GENERAL LIABILITY

- (a) Immediately record the specifics of the claim or "suit" and the date received; and
- (b) Notify us as soon as practicable and see to it that we receive written notice of the claim or "suit" as soon as practicable.
- (3) Immediately send us copies of all legal papers received in connection with the claim or "suit", cooperate with us in the investigation or settlement of the claim or defense against the "suit", and otherwise comply with all policy conditions.
- (4) Tender the defense and indemnity of any claim or "suit" to any provider of other insurance which would cover such additional insured for a loss we cover. However, this condition does not affect whether the insurance provided to such additional insured is primary to other insurance available to such additional insured which covers that person or organization as a named insured as described in Paragraph 4., Other Insurance, of Section IV Commercial General Liability Conditions.

Matheny Motor Truck Company Inc.

5. The following is added to the **DEFINITIONS** Section:

"Incidental medical services" means:

- **a.** Medical, surgical, dental, laboratory, xray or nursing service or treatment, advice or instruction, or the related furnishing of food or beverages; or
- **b.** The furnishing or dispensing of drugs or medical, dental, or surgical supplies or appliances.
- 6. The following is added to Paragraph 4.b., Excess Insurance, of SECTION IV – COMMERCIAL GENERAL LIABILITY CONDITIONS:

This insurance is excess over any valid and collectible other insurance, whether primary, excess, contingent or on any other basis, that is available to any of your "employees" for "bodily injury" that arises out of providing or failing to provide "incidental medical services" to any person to the extent not subject to Paragraph **2.a.(1)** of Section II – Who Is An Insured.

#### K. BLANKET WAIVER OF SUBROGATION

The following is added to Paragraph 8., Transfer Of Rights Of Recovery Against Others To Us, of SECTION IV – COMMERCIAL GENERAL LIABILITY CONDITIONS:

If the insured has agreed in a contract or agreement to waive that insured's right of recovery against any person or organization, we waive our right of recovery against such person or organization, but only for payments we make because of:

- **a.** "Bodily injury" or "property damage" that occurs; or
- **b.** "Personal and advertising injury" caused by an offense that is committed;

subsequent to the execution of the contract or agreement.

#### GENERAL INFORMATION AND MINIMUM INSURANCE REQUIREMENTS

#### **COMMERCIAL GENERAL LIABILITY INSURANCE**

The Vendor/Contractor shall purchase and maintain at the Vendor/Contractor's expense Commercial General Liability insurance coverage (ISO or comparable Occurrence Form) for the life of this Contract. Modified Occurrence or Claims Made forms are not acceptable.

The Limits of this insurance shall not be less than the following limits:\$1,000,000Each Occurrence Limit\$1,000,000Personal & Advertising Injury Limit\$1,000,000Products & Completed Operations Aggregate Limit\$2,000,000General Aggregate Limit (other than Products &<br/>Completed Operations) Applies Per Project\$2,000,000

General liability coverage shall continue to apply to "bodily injury" and to "property damage" occurring after all work on the Site of the covered operations to be performed by or on behalf of the additional insureds has been completed and shall continue after that portion of "your work" out of which the injury or damage arises has been put to its intended use.

#### WORKERS' COMPENSATION AND EMPLOYER'S LIABILITY INSURANCE

The Vendor/Contractor shall purchase and maintain at the Vendor/Contractor's expense Workers' Compensation and Employer's Liability insurance coverage for the life of this Contract.

The Limits of this insurance shall not be less than the following limits:

<u>Part One</u> – Workers' Compensation Insurance – Unlimited Statutory Benefits as provided in the Florida Statutes and <u>Part Two</u> – Employer's Liability Insurance Bodily Injury By Accident Bodily Injury By Disease Bodily Injury By Disease

\$500,000 Each Accident \$500,000 Policy Limit \$500,000 Each Employee

\*If leased employees are used, policy must include an Alternate Employer's Endorsement

#### **AUTOMOBILE LIABILITY INSURANCE**

The Vendor/Contractor shall purchase and maintain at the Vendor/Contractor's expense Automobile Liability insurance coverage for the life of this Contract.

The Limits of this insurance shall not be less than the following limits: Combined Single Limit – Each Accident

\$1,000,000

Covered Automobiles shall include any auto owned or operated by the insured Vendor/Contractor, including autos which are leased, hired, rented or borrowed, including autos owned by their employees which are used in connection with the business of the respective Vendor/Contractor.

Vendor/Contractor shall require each of his Sub-Vendor/Contractors to likewise purchase and maintain at their expense Commercial General Liability insurance, Workers' Compensation and Employer's Liability coverage and Automobile Liability insurance coverage meeting the same limit and requirements as the Vendor/Contractors insurance.

Certificates of Insurance and the insurance policies required for this Agreement shall contain -

- Endorsement that coverage afforded under the policies will not be cancelled or allowed to expire until at least thirty (30) days prior written notice has been given to Nassau County Board of County Commissioners.
  - Nassau County Board of County Commissioners must be named as an Additional Insured and endorsed onto the Commercial General Liability (CGL), Auto Liability policy (ies).
  - > CGL policy for construction related contracts -
    - Additional Insured Endorsement must include Ongoing and Completed
    - CGL policy shall not be endorsed with Contractual Liability Limitation Endorsement or Amendment of Insured Contract Definition
    - CGL policy shall include broad form contractual liability coverage for the Contractors covenants to and indemnification of the Authority under this Contract
- Provision under General Liability, Auto Liability and Workers' Compensation to include a Waiver of Subrogation clause in favor of Nassau County Board of County Commissioners.
- Provision that policies, except Workers' Compensation, are primary and noncontributory.

Certificates of Insurance and the insurance policies required for this Agreement shall contain a provision under General Liability, Auto Liability, Environmental Liability and Workers' Compensation to include a Waiver of Subrogation clause in favor of Nassau County Board of County Commissioners.

All Insurers must be authorized to transact insurance business in the State of Florida as provided by Florida Statute 624.09(1) and the most recent Rating Classification/Financial Category of the insurer as published in the latest edition of "Best's Key Rating Guide' (Property-Casualty) must be at least A- or above.

All of the above referenced Insurance coverage is required to remain in force for the duration of this Agreement and for the duration of the warranty period. Accordingly, at the time of submission of final application for payment, Vendor/Contractor shall submit an additional Certificate of Insurance evidencing continuation of such coverage.

If the Vendor/Contractor fails to procure, maintain or pay for the required insurance, Nassau County Board of County Commissioners shall have the right (but not the obligation) to secure same in the name of and for the account of Vendor/Contractor, in which event, Vendor/Contractor shall pay the cost thereof and shall furnish upon demand, all information that may be required to procure such insurance. Nassau County Board of County Commissioners shall have the right to back-charge Vendor/Contractor for the cost of procuring such insurance. The failure of Nassau County Board of County Commissioners to demand certificates of insurance and endorsements evidencing the required insurance or to identify any deficiency in Vendor/Contractors coverage based on the evidence of insurance provided by the Vendor/Contractor shall not be construed as a waiver by Nassau County Board of County Contractor's obligation to procure, maintain and pay for required insurance.

The insurance requirements set forth herein shall in no way limit Vendor/Contractors liability arising out of the work performed under the Agreement or related activities. The inclusions, coverage and limits set forth herein are minimum inclusion, coverage and limits. The required minimum policy limits set forth shall not be construed as a limitation of Vendor/Contractor's right under any policy with higher limits, and no policy maintained by the Vendor/Contractor shall be construed as limiting the type, quality or quantity of insurance coverage that Vendor/Contractor should maintain. Vendor/Contractor shall be responsible for determining appropriate inclusions, coverage and limits, which may be in excess of the minimum requirements set forth herein.

If the insurance of any Vendor/Contractor or any Sub-Vendor/Contractor contains deductible(s), penalty(ies) or selfinsured retention(s), the Vendor/Contractor or Sub-Vendor/Contractor whose insurance contains such provision(s) shall be solely responsible for payment of such deductible(s), penalty(ies) or self-insured retention(s).

The failure of Vendor/Contractor to fully and strictly comply at all times with the insurance requirements set forth herein shall be deemed a material breach of the Agreement.

### **Exhibit D - ANTI-HUMAN TRAFFICKING AFFIDAVIT**

#### <u>COMPLIANCE WITH ANTI-HUMAN TRAFFICKING LAWS AFFIDAVIT</u> <u>Section 787.06, Florida Statutes</u> Contract, contract renewals and contract extensions

Before me the undersigned authority, personally appeared Lenny Files, whom after being duly sworn, deposes and states:	
1. My name is Jenny Freler and I am over the age of 18 years of age and I have personal knowledge of the matters set forth herein.	
2. I am a corporate officer or other sauthorized person with AAA MAX Truck Co aba Marvey, a non-governmental entity. I assert and acknowledge that I have legal authorization to contractually bind the non-governmental	
<ul> <li>entity.</li> <li>3. The non-governmental entity does not use coercion for labor or services, as defined in Section 787.06, Florida Statutes.</li> <li>4. This declaration is made pursuant to Section 92.525, Florida Statutes. I understand that making a false statement in this declaration may subject me to criminal paralities.</li> </ul>	
making a false statement in this declaration may subject me to criminal penalties. Under penalties of perjury, I declare that I have read the foregoing Anti-Human Trafficking Laws Affidavit and that the facts stated in it are true.	
Further Affiant Sayeth Naught.	
Firm Name: Mathony Most Thick Co Dba: Mathony Fire Domo	rgar
Title: Corporate Office Manager	
Date:6 [2024	

<u>Acknowledgment</u>

STATE OF COUNTY OF hood

The foregoing Affidavit was acknowledged before me by means of [] physical presence or [] online notarization this \_\_\_\_\_\_ day of \_\_\_\_\_\_\_, 2004 by \_\_\_\_\_\_\_ Jenny Fieler who is personally known to me or who has produced \_\_\_\_\_\_\_ as identification.

OFFICIAL SEAL NOTARY PUBLIC STATE-OF WEST VIRGINIA OTALIVELDEVAINE LUCAS MATHENY MOTOR TRUCK CO PO BOX 1304 PARKERSBURG, WV 26102 My Commission Expires 08/14/2028	Signature: Kort
---	-----------------